

k-apices of minor-closed graph classes. I. Bounding the obstructions

Ignasi Sau, Giannos Stamoulis, Dimitrios M. Thilikos

▶ To cite this version:

Ignasi Sau, Giannos Stamoulis, Dimitrios M. Thilikos. k-apices of minor-closed graph classes. I. Bounding the obstructions. Journal of Combinatorial Theory, Series B, 2023, 161, pp.180-227. 10.1016/j.jctb.2023.02.012 . lirmm-04028310

HAL Id: lirmm-04028310 https://hal-lirmm.ccsd.cnrs.fr/lirmm-04028310v1

Submitted on 14 Mar 2023

HAL is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers. L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés.

k-apices of minor-closed graph classes. I. Bounding the obstructions¹

Ignasi Sau² Giannos Stamoulis²

Dimitrios M. Thilikos²

Abstract

Let \mathcal{G} be a minor-closed graph class. We say that a graph G is a *k*-apex of \mathcal{G} if G contains a set S of at most k vertices such that $G \setminus S$ belongs to \mathcal{G} . We denote by $\mathcal{A}_k(\mathcal{G})$ the set of all graphs that are *k*-apices of \mathcal{G} . We prove that every graph in the obstruction set of $\mathcal{A}_k(\mathcal{G})$, i.e., the minor-minimal set of graphs not belonging to $\mathcal{A}_k(\mathcal{G})$, has order at most $2^{2^{2^{poly}(k)}}$, where poly is a polynomial function whose degree depends on the order of the minor-obstructions of \mathcal{G} . This bound drops to $2^{2^{poly}(k)}$ when \mathcal{G} excludes some apex graph as a minor.

Keywords: graph minors; obstructions; treewidth; irrelevant vertex technique; Flat Wall Theorem.

¹Some of the results of this paper appeared in the Proceedings of the 47th International Colloquium on Automata, Languages and Programming (ICALP), volume 168 of LIPICs, pages 95:1–95:20, 2020.

²LIRMM, Univ Montpellier, CNRS, Montpellier, France. Supported by the ANR projects DEMOGRAPH (ANR-16-CE40-0028), ESIGMA (ANR-17-CE23-0010), ELIT (ANR-20-CE48-0008), and the French-German Collaboration ANR/DFG Project UTMA (ANR-20-CE92-0027). Emails: ignasi.sau@lirmm.fr, giannos.stamoulis@lirmm.fr, sedthilk@thilikos.info.

Contents

1	Introduction								
	1.1 Obstruction sets	3							
	1.2 Apices of minor-closed classes	4							
	1.3 Our bounds	5							
	1.4 Proof outline	6							
2	Preliminaries	8							
	2.1 Basic definitions	8							
	2.2 Walls and subwalls	9							
	2.3 Paintings and renditions	11							
	2.4 Flatness pairs	12							
	2.5 Homogeneous walls	14							
3	Obstructions have small treewidth								
	3.1 Results on canonical partitions	17							
	3.2 Existence of an irrelevant wall inside a homogeneous flat wall	20							
	3.3 Bounding the treewidth of an obstruction	23							
4	From small treewidth to small order	24							
	4.1 Representatives of boundaried graphs	25							
	4.2 Tree decompositions of boundaried graphs	27							
	4.3 Bounding the order of an obstruction of small treewidth	28							
5	Proof of Lemma 13	29							
	5.1 Supporting combinatorial result	29							
	5.2 Finding a complete apex grid	35							
	5.3 The proof \ldots	39							
6	Concluding remarks	40							
Re	References								

1 Introduction

A graph class \mathcal{G} is *minor-closed* if every minor¹ of a graph in \mathcal{G} is also a member of \mathcal{G} . Given a graph class \mathcal{G} , its *minor obstruction set*, denoted by $\mathbf{obs}(\mathcal{G})$, is defined as the set of all minor-minimal graphs not in \mathcal{G} , called *minor obstructions of* \mathcal{G} . Given a set of graphs \mathcal{F} , we denote by $\mathbf{excl}(\mathcal{F})$ as the set containing every graph G that excludes all graphs in \mathcal{F} as minors. Clearly, for every minor-closed graph class \mathcal{G} , $\mathcal{G} = \mathbf{excl}(\mathbf{obs}(\mathcal{G}))$. This implies that the obstruction set $\mathbf{obs}(\mathcal{G})$ can be seen as a complete characterization of \mathcal{G} in terms of excluded minors.

An algorithmic consequence of the above concerns the MEMBERSHIP IN \mathcal{G} problem that asks, given an *n*-vertex graph G, whether $G \in \mathcal{G}$. It follows that if \mathcal{G} is minor-closed then the MEMBERSHIP IN \mathcal{G} problem is equivalent to checking whether G excludes as a minor all the graphs in the set **obs**(\mathcal{G}), and therefore is reduced to the MINOR CHECKING problem that asks, given two graphs Gand H, whether H is a minor of G.

1.1 Obstruction sets

According to the celebrated Robertson and Seymour's theorem [75] there is no infinite set of graphs where every pair of graphs is non-comparable by the minor relation. This result implies that, for every graph class \mathcal{G} , the set $\mathbf{obs}(\mathcal{G})$ is finite. Moreover, the seminal algorithmic result of the Graph Minors series is an algorithm solving the MINOR CHECKING problem in $f(h) \cdot n^3$ -time, where h is the order of H and f is some function of h. This algorithm has been improved to a quadratic one in [52] and this, along with the finiteness of $\mathbf{obs}(\mathcal{G})$, imply that, for every minor-closed graph class \mathcal{G} , there exists a quadratic-time algorithm for the MEMBERSHIP IN \mathcal{G} problem. However, this does not mean that we can actually construct such an algorithm, as this requires first to construct the set $\mathbf{obs}(\mathcal{G})$.

Interestingly, the proof of Robertson and Seymour's theorem is not constructive. Friedman, Robertson, and Seymour proved in [38] that the bounded² version of the Robertson and Seymour's theorem is equivalent to the extended Kruskal's theorem which is proof-theoretically stronger than Π_1^1 -CA₀ (see the work of Krombholz and Rathjen [58] for recent results on the meta-mathematics of Robertson and Seymour's theorem [38]). This rules out the existence of a proof yielding a way to construct **obs**(\mathcal{G}). Moreover, in the same impossibility direction, Fellows and Langston [32] proved, using a reduction from the HALTING problem, that there is no algorithm that given a finite description of a minor-closed class \mathcal{G} , outputs **obs**(\mathcal{G}). Additional conditions, mostly related to logic, that can guaranty the computability of obstruction sets have been extensively investigated in [1, 3, 6, 12, 17, 27, 32, 34, 45, 45, 59–61].

The study of $\mathbf{obs}(\mathcal{G})$ for distinct instantiations of minor-closed graph classes \mathcal{G} is an active topic in graph theory. In the best of the cases, such results achieve the *complete identification* of the obstruction set [4,5,13,25,26,35,55,63,79,85,88,89] or resort to a partial characterization, by

¹A graph H is a *minor* of G if a graph isomorphic to H can be obtained from some subgraph of G after applying edge contractions. As in this paper we consider only simple graphs, we insist that in case multiple edges are created after a contraction, then these edges are automatically suppressed to simple edges, while in the case that loops are created, they are automatically removed from the graph.

 $^{^{2}}$ The "bounded version" of Robertson and Seymour's theorem is the one where the graphs in its statement are restricted to have bounded treeewdith.

identifying subsets of them with particular properties [39, 47, 64, 68, 70, 90]. A more general line of research is to study parameterized minor-closed graph classes. A parameterized minor-closed graph class is a collection $\{\mathcal{G}_i \mid i \geq 0\}$, where \mathcal{G}_i is typically defined as the set of graphs for which the value of some minor-closed graph parameter³ is bounded by *i*. To our knowledge, no known result exactly identifies $\mathbf{obs}(\mathcal{G}_i)$, for all $i \in \mathbb{N}$. However, there are results that either identify all graphs in $\mathbf{obs}(\mathcal{G}_i)$ with some particular property, implying –typically huge– lower bounds on the cardinality of $|\mathbf{obs}(\mathcal{G}_i)|$, as a function of *i* [11,20,22,57,67,71,80], or provide upper bounds on the order of the graphs in $\mathbf{obs}(\mathcal{G}_i)$ as a function of *i* [15,24,33,36,45,60,69,84]. These latter results are interesting as they yield the computability of $\mathbf{obs}(\mathcal{G}_i)$ and directly imply the *constructibility* of fixed-parameter tractable algorithms for the corresponding graph parameters. For more on the interrelation between obstruction sets and parameterized algorithms, see [31,32,34]. We wish to stress that the references that we give above are indicative and by no means complete. See also [2,66] for related surveys.

1.2 Apices of minor-closed classes

Given a non-negative integer k and a graph class \mathcal{G} , we say that a graph G is a k-apex of \mathcal{G} if it can be transformed to a member of \mathcal{G} after removing at most k vertices. We denote the set of all k-apices of \mathcal{G} by $\mathcal{A}_k(\mathcal{G})$. The study of k-apices of graph classes is quite extensive both in combinatorics and algorithms. The (meta)problem VERTEX DELETION TO \mathcal{G} asking, given a graph G and an integer k, whether G is a k-apex of \mathcal{G} , is part of the wider family of Graph Modification Problems and can be seen as the prototypical setting of the "small distance from triviality" question [37, 44].

It is easy to see that if \mathcal{G} is minor-closed, then $\mathcal{A}_k(\mathcal{G})$ is also minor-closed for every $k \geq 0$. Clearly, $\mathbf{obs}(\mathcal{A}_k(\mathcal{G}))$ constitutes a complete characterization of the class of the k-apices of \mathcal{G} and in many cases it characterizes several known graph parameters. For instance, graphs with a vertex cover of size at most k are the graphs in $\mathcal{A}_k(\mathbf{excl}(\{K_2\}))$, graphs with a feedback vertex set of size at most k are the graphs in $\mathcal{A}_k(\mathbf{excl}(\{K_3\}))$, and k-apex planar graphs (also known as apex graphs) are the graphs in $\mathcal{A}_k(\mathbf{excl}(\{K_5, K_{3,3}\}))$.

Given a finite collection of graphs \mathcal{F} and a non-negative integer k, we set

$$\mathcal{F}^{(k)} = \mathbf{obs}(\mathcal{A}_k(\mathbf{excl}(\mathcal{F}))).$$

Notice that if \mathcal{G} is a minor-closed graph class and $\mathcal{F} = \mathbf{obs}(\mathcal{G})$, then $\mathcal{F}^{(k)} = \mathbf{obs}(\mathcal{A}_k(\mathcal{G}))$.

Adler, Grohe, and Kreutzer made an important step in [3] (see also [34]) on the algorithmic study of $\mathcal{F}^{(k)}$ by proving that it is effectively computable: there is a Turing Machine that receives \mathcal{F} and k as input and, after some finite number of steps, outputs the set $\mathcal{F}^{(k)}$. Here we need to stress that no bound for the running time function of such a Turing Machine is given in [3]. This can be overcome by a proof of an explicit combinatorial bound on the size of $\mathcal{F}^{(k)}$.

Up to now, the most general combinatorial bound on $\mathcal{F}^{(k)}$ is given in [36], where it is proven that if \mathcal{F} contains some planar graph, then every graph in $\mathcal{F}^{(k)}$ has $\mathcal{O}(k^h)$ vertices, where h is some constant depending (non-constructively) on \mathcal{F} (see [24,69,91] for low polynomial bounds on special cases of this result).

³A graph parameter is a function mapping graphs to non-negative integers and is *minor-closed* if it cannot increase when taking minors.

Apart from the above general results, a lot of work has been devoted to the identification of $\mathcal{F}^{(k)}$ for particular instantiations of \mathcal{F} and k. In this direction, $\{K_2\}^{(k)}$ has been identified for $k \in \{1, \ldots, 5\}$ in [14], for k = 6 in [26], and for k = 7 in [25], while the graphs in $\{K_3\}^{(i)}$ have been identified in [23] for $i \in \{1, 2\}$. In [21], Ding and Dziobiak identified the 57 graphs in $\{K_4, K_{2,3}\}^{(1)}$, i.e., the obstruction set for apex-outerplanar graphs, and the 25 graphs in $\{K_4^-\}^{(1)}$, i.e., the obstruction set for apex-cactus graphs (as announced in [29]). Recently, the 29 obstructions for 1-apex sub-unicyclic graphs and the 33 obstructions for 1-apex pseudoforests have been identified in [63] and [62], respectively.

A landmark problem that attracted particular attention (see e.g., [64, 66, 90]) is the one of identifying $\{K_5, K_{3,3}\}^{(1)}$, i.e., characterizing 1-apex planar graphs. In this direction, Mattman and Pierce conjectured that $\{K_5, K_{3,3}\}^{(n)}$ contains the $Y\Delta Y$ -families of K_{n+5} and $K_{3^2,2^n}$ and provided evidence towards this in [67]. Recently, Jobson and Kézdy identified all graphs in $\{K_5, K_{3,3}\}^{(1)}$ of connectivity two in [47], where they also reported that $|\{K_5, K_{3,3}\}^{(1)}| \ge 401$.

1.3 Our bounds

In this paper we provide the first general combinatorial upper bound on the order of the graphs in $\mathcal{F}^{(k)}$, as a function of \mathcal{F} and k. To specify the bound and its attributes, we define two constants depending on \mathcal{F} . We set $s_{\mathcal{F}}$ as the maximum number of vertices of a graph in \mathcal{F} . We also define $a_{\mathcal{F}}$ as the minimum apex number of a graph in \mathcal{F} , where the *apex number* of a graph G is the minimum *i* such that G is *i*-apex planar, i.e., $a_{\mathcal{F}} = \min\{i \mid \mathcal{F} \cap \mathcal{A}_i(\operatorname{excl}(\{K_5, K_{3,3}\})) \neq \emptyset\}$. In Subsection 2.1, we define a third constant depending on \mathcal{F} , namely $\ell_{\mathcal{F}}$, that is the maximum detail of the graphs in \mathcal{F} , where the *detail* of a graph is the maximum is the maximum between the size of its vertex and its edge set. The constant $\ell_{\mathcal{F}}$ is redundant for the presentation of the results and the proof outline in the rest of this section.

There are several graph classes where $a_{\mathcal{F}} = 1$ such as single-crossing minor-free graph classes [73] and surface-embeddable graphs. Finally, $a_{\mathcal{F}} = 0$ if and only if $\operatorname{excl}(\mathcal{F})$ has bounded treewidth, because of the grid exclusion theorem [72].

The main contribution of this paper is the following⁴.

Theorem 1. There exists a function $f_1 : \mathbb{N}^3 \to \mathbb{N}$ such that if \mathcal{F} is a finite collection of graphs and $k \in \mathbb{N}$, then every graph in $\mathcal{F}^{(k)} = \mathbf{obs}(\mathcal{A}_k(\mathbf{excl}(\mathcal{F})))$, has at most $f_1(a_{\mathcal{F}}, s_{\mathcal{F}}, k)$ vertices.

 $\begin{array}{l} \text{Moreover, if } a = a_{\mathcal{F}} \geq 1 \ \text{and } s = s_{\mathcal{F}}, \ \text{then } f_1(a,s,k) = 2^{2^{2\log k \cdot 2^{\mathcal{O}_s(k^{a-1})}}. \ \text{In particular, } f_1(a,s,k) = 2^{2^{q \cdot 2^{\log(c \cdot k) \cdot 2^{k^{a-1} \cdot 2^{\mathcal{O}(s^2 \log s)}}}, \ \text{where } q := q(s^2) = 2^{2^{2^{c^{2^{2^{o(s^2 \log s)}}}}, \ \text{and } c := f_{\mathsf{ul}}(s^2). \end{array}$

In the above theorem. f_{ul} is the bounding function of the Unique Linkage Theorem from [54] (see also [76,77]). We stress the function f_{ul} is introduced twice in our proofs, namely in Proposition 15 and Proposition 23.

Notice that the general bound of Theorem 1 is 4-fold exponential in some polynomial of k. It is worth to observe that in the case where that \mathcal{F} contains some apex graph (or equivalently, $a_{\mathcal{F}} = 1$)

⁴In this paper we adopt the notation $f(\alpha, \beta) = \mathcal{O}_{\alpha}(\beta)$ (resp. $f(\alpha, \beta) = \Omega_{\alpha}(\beta)$) in order to denote that $f(\alpha, \beta)$ is upper-bounded (resp. lower-bounded) by the product of a function of α and a linear function of β .

this bound becomes $2^{2^{q \cdot k^{c'}}}$, where $c' := 2^{2^{\mathcal{O}(s^2 \log s)}}$, i.e., is double-exponential in some polynomial of k, whose degree depends on s. For the case where $a_{\mathcal{F}} = 0$ (that is, when \mathcal{F} contains only planar graphs), as we already mentioned, there exists a better bound than the one of Theorem 1, i.e., the obstructions in $\mathcal{F}^{(k)}$ have order polynomial in k [36], with degree depending on s as well.

Theorem 1 implies that one can construct an algorithm that receives as input \mathcal{F} and k and outputs the obstruction set $\mathcal{F}^{(k)}$. This is done by enumerating all graphs of at most $f_1(a, s, k)$ vertices and filtering out those that are not minor-minimal members of $\mathcal{A}_k(\operatorname{excl}(\mathcal{F}))$. The running time of this algorithm can be bounded by $f'(k, s) = 2^{2^{2^{2^{k^{\mathcal{O}_s(1)}}}}$.

1.4 Proof outline

Our proof has two parts and, in both of them, the protagonist is the graph parameter treewidth. Treewidth is a cornerstone parameter in both structural and algorithmic graph theory and, roughly speaking, can be seen as a measure of the topological resemblance of a graph to the structure of a tree (see Section 2 for the formal definition). Our first aim is to bound the treewidth of the graphs in $\mathcal{F}^{(k)}$ by a function of k and, in the second step, we use this bound in order to bound the order of the graphs in $\mathcal{F}^{(k)}$. This two-stage approach is not new. It dates back to the celebrated *irrelevant vertex technique*, introduced in [74] for the design of a polynomial-time algorithm for the DISJOINT PATHS problem. The same technique has been used in [3] for computing obstruction sets (see also [28, Section 7.9.1] and [14]) and for the the design of parameterized algorithms recognizing k-apices of certain minor-closed graph classes [46,50,56,65,81,83]. In the rest of this subsection we outline how this technique is applied in order to obtain the bounds in Theorem 1.

The Flat Wall Theorem. The main combinatorial tool for our proof is the Flat Wall Theorem. This theorem was proved by Robertson and Seymour in [74] and served as the combinatorial base for the application (and also the invention) of the *irrelevant vertex technique*. In a nutshell, this theorem asserts that every graph in $excl(\mathcal{F})$ that has "big enough" treewidth contains a vertex set A, whose size depends on \mathcal{F} , such that $G \setminus A$ contains some "flat wall". Intuitively, a flat wall W is contained in a larger subgraph of $G \setminus A$, its *compass*, that is separated from the rest of $G \setminus A$ via a separator S that is a "suitably chosen" part of the "bordering cycle" of W and is arranged in a "flat way" inside this cycle.

To deal with flat walls, we use the combinatorial framework recently introduced in [82] that, in turn, is based on the improved version of the Flat Wall Theorem proved by Kawarabayashi, Thomas, and Wollan in [53] (see also [16, 43]). This framework is presented in Section 2 and provides the formal definitions of a series of combinatorial concepts such as paintings and renditions (Subsection 2.3), flatness pairs and tilts (Subsection 2.4), as well as a notion of wall homogeneity (Subsection 2.5) alternative to the one given in [74]. All these concepts are extensively used in our proofs.

Bounding the treewidth of the obstructions. Given a graph G, we call a set $S \subseteq V(G)$ \mathcal{F} -hitting set of G if $G \setminus S \in \mathbf{excl}(\mathcal{F})$. Our proof for bounding the treewidth of the graphs in $\mathcal{F}^{(k)}$ departs from the fact that every obstruction $G \in \mathcal{F}^{(k)}$ contains an \mathcal{F} -hitting set R with k + 1 vertices. We assume, towards a contradiction, that G has treewidth $\Omega_s(k^{2^{\Omega_s(k^{a-1})}})$, where $s = s_{\mathcal{F}}$ and $a = a_{\mathcal{F}}$.

We next apply the Flat Wall Theorem (as stated in Proposition 7) on $G \setminus R$ and, after removing an additional set A, we know that $G \setminus (R \cup A)$, contains a flat wall W of height $k^{2^{\Omega_s(k^{a-1})}}$, while $|R \cup A| \leq k + a - 4$. We then consider the set Q consisting of the vertices of $R \cup A$ that have neighbors in $\Omega_s(k^3)$ elements of some so-called "canonical partition" of $G \setminus (R \cup A)$, introduced in Subsection 3.1, into "zones of influence" around the vertices of W. Intuitively, this partition is defined so to respect the "bidimensional" structure of W.

We next identify inside the compass K of W some flat wall W' of height $\Omega_s(k)$ with compass K' such that

- (i) none of the vertices in $(R \cup A) \setminus Q$ has any neighbor inside K', and
- (ii) W' is "homogeneous with respect to all subsets of Q of size a-1". Here we use the generalized notion of homogeneity that is defined in [82] and used in [8].

The existence of a wall W' as above is supported by Lemma 10, Lemma 12, and finally Lemma 13, whose proof occupies the whole Section 5.

We stress at this point that the price we pay for obtaining a homogeneous wall of height $\Omega_s(k)$ was to demand that W has height $k^{2^{\Omega_s(k^{a-1})}}$, where the term $\Omega_s(k^{a-1})$ comes from the number of subsets of Q of size a - 1 and the fact that, in the worst case, $Q = R \cup A$. This is the source of the double-exponentiality in k of the bound for treewidth (which becomes polynomial in k in case a = 0).

Let now $G^- = G \setminus v$ where v is a "central vertex" of W'. As $G \in \mathcal{F}^{(k)}$, G^- has an \mathcal{F} -hitting set S with $|S| \leq k$. Our next step is to prove that any such S must intersect all but at most a - 1vertices of Q. Then using (i), (ii), and the main combinatorial result of [8] (Proposition 15), we prove (Corollary 17) that S is also an \mathcal{F} -hitting set of G, a contradiction to the fact that $G \in \mathcal{F}^{(k)}$ (see the proof of Lemma 19).

Bounding the order of the obstructions. Given that the graphs in $\mathcal{F}^{(k)}$ have treewidth bounded by a function that is double-exponential in k, the next step is to bound their order. For this, we apply the technique introduced by Lagergren in [60] (see also [59, 61]). This technique has been used in order to bound the order of obstructions for several width parameters: minor obstructions for treewidth and pathwidth in [60], immersion obstructions for cutwidth in [42] and tree-cutwidth in [40], and vertex-minor obstructions for linear rankwidth in [48, 49]. Also, similar ideas where used for the identification of immersion obstructions in [41].

In our case, we consider in Section 4 a graph $G \in \mathcal{F}^{(k)}$ and we assume that its treewidth is upper-bounded by t = t(k, s). Then we consider a special type of tree decomposition defined in [72, 87], called *linked decomposition* (see also [10, 30]). We also assume that this decomposition is "binary", in the sense that the associated tree T rooted at each of its nodes has at most two children. We then consider, for each bag X_i of the decomposition, the graph that is "dangling" below X_i and see it as a "boundaried" graph \mathbf{G}_i , whose boundary is the set X_i . An important part of the proof is to assign to each boundaried graph \mathbf{G}_i a "set of characteristics", expressing all ways \mathcal{F} -hitting sets of size at most k may intersect partial minor models of the graphs in \mathcal{F} inside \mathbf{G}_i (see Subsection 4.1). These characteristics are defined using the algorithmic results of [8,9] and play a role similar to that of defining a "finite congruence" in [61]. Using the combinatorial bounds of [8], we prove that they are no more than $2^{\mathcal{O}_s(t \log t)}$ different characteristics. Also, in Subsection 4.1 we introduce an ordering between such characteristics and show that if X_i and X_j are nodes in the same path from the root to some leaf of T, then their corresponding characteristics are comparable with respect to this ordering (Lemma 24). Next we use the fact that G is an obstruction to prove that the characteristics should be properly ordered along such paths (see the proof of Lemma 21). This implies that each path of T has $2^{\mathcal{O}_s(t \log t)}$ nodes which, in turn, yields that the binary tree Thas $2^{2^{\mathcal{O}_s(t \log t)}}$ nodes in total. This bound on the size of the tree of the tree decomposition implies that the same bound holds for the order of G as well.

Given the above discussion, we conclude that the order of the graphs in $\mathcal{F}^{(k)}$ is double-exponential in their treewidth and that their treewidth is double-exponential in k. These altogether yield the claimed 4-fold exponential bound.

2 Preliminaries

In this section we present some basic definitions as well as the combinatorial framework of [82] concerning flat walls. Namely, in Subsection 2.1 we give some basic definitions on graphs and in Subsection 2.2 we define walls and some basic notions concerning them. In Subsection 2.3 we present the notions of paintings and renditions, which we use in Subsection 2.4 in order to define flat walls, flatness pairs, and their tilts. In Subsection 2.5 we define the notion of homogeneous flatness pairs.

2.1 Basic definitions

Sets and integers. We denote by \mathbb{N} the set of non-negative integers. Given two integers p and q, the set [p,q] refers to the set of every integer r such that $p \leq r \leq q$. For an integer $p \geq 1$, we set [p] = [1,p] and $\mathbb{N}_{\geq p} = \mathbb{N} \setminus [0, p-1]$. Given a non-negative integer x, we denote by $\mathsf{odd}(x)$ the minimum odd number that is not smaller than x. For a set S, we denote by 2^S the set of all subsets of S and, given an integer $r \in [|S|]$, we denote by $\binom{S}{r}$ the set of all subsets of S of size r and by $\binom{S}{\leq r}$ the set of all subsets of S of size at most r. If S is a collection of objects where the operation \cup is defined, then we denote $\bigcup S = \bigcup_{X \in S} X$. Given two sets A, B and a function $f : A \to B$, for a subset $X \subseteq A$ we use f(X) to denote the set $\{f(x) \mid x \in X\}$.

Basic concepts on graphs. All graphs considered in this paper are undirected, finite, and without loops or multiple edges. We use standard graph-theoretic notation and we refer the reader to [19] for any undefined terminology. Let G be a graph. We call |V(G)| the order of G. Also, we say that a pair $(L, R) \in 2^{V(G)} \times 2^{V(G)}$ is a separation of G if $L \neq R$, $L \cup R = V(G)$, and there is no edge in G between $L \setminus R$ and $R \setminus L$. Given a vertex $v \in V(G)$, we denote by $N_G(v)$ the set of vertices of G that are adjacent to v in G. Also, given a set $S \subseteq V(G)$, we set $N_G(S) = \bigcup_{v \in S} N_G(v)$. For $S \subseteq V(G)$, we set $G[S] = (S, E \cap {S \choose 2})$ and use the shortcut $G \setminus S$ to denote $G[V(G) \setminus S]$. Given a graph G, we define the detail of G, denoted by detail(G), to be the maximum among |E(G)| and |V(G)|. Given a finite collection \mathcal{F} of graphs, we set $\ell_{\mathcal{F}} = \max\{\mathsf{detail}(H) \mid H \in \mathcal{F}\}$. Given a vertex $v \in V(G)$ of degree two with neighbors u and w, we define the *dissolution* of v to be the operation of deleting v and, if u and w are not adjacent, adding the edge $\{u, w\}$. Given two graphs H, G, we say that H is a *dissolution* of G if a graph isomorphic to H can be obtained from G after dissolving vertices of G. Given an edge $e = \{u, v\} \in E(G)$, we define the *subdivision* of e to be the operation of deleting e, adding a new vertex w and making it adjacent to u and v. Given two graphs H, G, we say that H is a *subdivision* of G if a graph isomorphic to H can be obtained from G after possibly subdividing edges of G.

Treewidth. A tree decomposition of a graph G is a pair (T, χ) where T is a tree and $\chi : V(T) \to 2^{V(G)}$ such that

- $\bigcup_{t \in V(T)} \chi(t) = V(G),$
- for every edge e of G there is a $t \in V(T)$ such that $\chi(t)$ contains both endpoints of e, and
- for every $v \in V(G)$, the subgraph of T induced by $\{t \in V(T) \mid v \in \chi(t)\}$ is connected.

The width of (T, χ) is equal to max $\{ |\chi(t)| - 1 | t \in V(T) \}$ and the treewidth of G is the minimum width over all tree decompositions of G.

Contractions and minors. The contraction of an edge $e = \{u, v\}$ of a simple graph G results in a simple graph G' obtained from $G \setminus \{u, v\}$ by adding a new vertex uv adjacent to all the vertices in the set $N_G(u) \cup N_G(v) \setminus \{u, v\}$. A graph H is a minor of a graph G, denoted by $H \preceq_{\mathsf{m}} G$, if we can obtain from G a graph G' by a sequence of vertex removals, edge removals, and edge contractions such that H is isomorphic to G'. If only edge contractions are allowed, we say that His a contraction of G. Given two graphs H, G, if H is a minor of G then for every vertex $v \in V(H)$ there is a set of vertices in G that are the endpoints of the edges of G contracted towards creating the vertex $\rho(v)$ of V(G'), where ρ is an isomorphism from H to G'. We call this set the model of vin G. Given a finite collection of graphs \mathcal{F} and a graph G, we use the notation $\mathcal{F} \preceq_{\mathsf{m}} G$ to denote that some graph in \mathcal{F} is a minor of G.

2.2 Walls and subwalls

Walls. Let $k, r \in \mathbb{N}$. The $(k \times r)$ -grid is the graph whose vertex set is $[k] \times [r]$ and two vertices (i, j) and (i', j') are adjacent if and only if |i - i'| + |j - j'| = 1. In the rest of this paper, we always assume that each vertex $(i, j) \in [k] \times [r]$ of a $(k \times r)$ -grid is embedded at the point (i, j) in a coordinate system whose horizontal axis refers to the first coordinate, whose vertical axis refers to the second coordinate, and each edge of the grid is represented by a straight line segment. An elementary r-wall, for some odd integer $r \geq 3$, is the graph obtained from a $(2r \times r)$ -grid with vertices $(x, y) \in [2r] \times [r]$, after the removal of the "vertical" edges $\{(x, y), (x, y + 1)\}$ for odd x + y, and then the removal of all vertices of degree one. This definition is slightly different than other definitions in the literature (i.e., we require r to be odd), but we adopt this one for technical reasons. Notice that, as $r \geq 3$, an elementary r-wall is a planar graph that has a unique (up to topological isomorphism) embedding in the plane \mathbb{R}^2 such that all its finite faces are incident to exactly six

edges. The *perimeter* of an elementary r-wall is the cycle bounding its infinite face, while the cycles bounding its finite faces are called *bricks*. Also, the vertices in the perimeter of an elementary r-wall that have degree two are called *pegs*, while the vertices (1, 1), (2, r), (2r - 1, 1), (2r, r) are called *corners* (notice that the corners are also pegs).

An *r*-wall is any graph W obtained from an elementary *r*-wall W after subdividing edges (see Figure 1). A graph W is a wall if it is an *r*-wall for some odd $r \ge 3$ and we refer to *r* as the *height* of W. Given a graph G, a wall of G is a subgraph of G that is a wall. We insist that, for every *r*-wall, the number *r* is always odd.

We call the vertices of degree three of a wall W 3-branch vertices. A cycle of W is a brick (resp. the perimeter) of W if its 3-branch vertices are the vertices of a brick (resp. the perimeter) of \overline{W} . We denote by $\mathcal{C}(W)$ the set of all cycles of W. We use D(W) in order to denote the perimeter of the wall W. A brick of W is internal if it is disjoint from D(W).



Figure 1: An 11-wall and its five layers, depicted in alternating red and blue. The central vertices of the wall are depicted in green.

Subwalls. Given an elementary r-wall \overline{W} , some odd $i \in \{1, 3, \ldots, 2r - 1\}$, and i' = (i + 1)/2, the *i'*-th vertical path of \overline{W} is the one whose vertices, in order of appearance, are $(i, 1), (i, 2), (i + 1, 2), (i + 1, 3), (i, 3), (i, 4), (i + 1, 4), (i + 1, 5), (i, 5), \ldots, (i, r - 2), (i, r - 1), (i + 1, r - 1), (i + 1, r).$ Also, given some $j \in [2, r - 1]$ the *j*-th horizontal path of \overline{W} is the one whose vertices, in order of appearance, are $(1, j), (2, j), \ldots, (2r, j)$.

A vertical (resp. horizontal) path of W is one that is a subdivision of a vertical (resp. horizontal) path of \overline{W} . Notice that the perimeter of an r-wall W is uniquely defined regardless of the choice of the elementary r-wall \overline{W} . A subwall of W is any subgraph W' of W that is an r'-wall, with $r' \leq r$, and such the vertical (resp. horizontal) paths of W' are subpaths of the vertical (resp. horizontal) paths of W.

Layers. The *layers* of an *r*-wall *W* are recursively defined as follows. The first layer of *W* is its perimeter. For i = 2, ..., (r-1)/2, the *i*-th layer of *W* is the (i-1)-th layer of the subwall *W'* obtained from *W* after removing from *W* its perimeter and removing recursively all consequent

vertices of degree one. We refer to the (r-1)/2-th layer as the *inner layer* of W. The *central* vertices of an r-wall are its two branch vertices that do not belong to any of its layers and that are connected by a path of W that does not intersect any layer. See Figure 1 for an illustration of the notions defined above.

Central walls. Given an r-wall W and an odd $q \in \mathbb{N}_{\geq 3}$ where $q \leq r$, we define the central q-subwall of W, denoted by $W^{(q)}$, to be the q-wall obtained from W after removing its first (r-q)/2 layers and all consequent vertices of degree one.

Tilts. The *interior* of a wall W is the graph obtained from W if we remove from it all edges of D(W) and all vertices of D(W) that have degree two in W. Given two walls W and \tilde{W} of a graph G, we say that \tilde{W} is a *tilt* of W if \tilde{W} and W have identical interiors.

2.3 Paintings and renditions

In this subsection we present the notions of renditions and paintings, originating in the work of Robertson and Seymour [74]. The definitions presented here were introduced by Kawarabayashi et al. [53] (see also [82]).

Paintings. A closed (resp. open) disk is a set homeomorphic to the set $\{(x, y) \in \mathbb{R}^2 \mid x^2 + y^2 \leq 1\}$ (resp. $\{(x, y) \in \mathbb{R}^2 \mid x^2 + y^2 < 1\}$). Let Δ be a closed disk. Given a subset X of Δ , we denote its closure by \overline{X} and its boundary by $\mathsf{bd}(X)$. A Δ -painting is a pair $\Gamma = (U, N)$ where

- N is a finite set of points of Δ ,
- $N \subseteq U \subseteq \Delta$, and
- $U \setminus N$ has finitely many arcwise-connected components, called *cells*, where, for every cell c,
 - the closure \bar{c} of c is a closed disk and
 - $\circ |\tilde{c}| \leq 3$, where $\tilde{c} := \mathsf{bd}(c) \cap N$.

We use the notation $U(\Gamma) := U, N(\Gamma) := N$ and denote the set of cells of Γ by $C(\Gamma)$. For convenience, we may assume that each cell of Γ is an open disk of Δ . Notice that, given a Δ -painting Γ , the pair $(N(\Gamma), \{\tilde{c} \mid c \in C(\Gamma)\})$ is a hypergraph whose hyperedges have cardinality at most three and Γ can be seen as a plane embedding of this hypergraph in Δ .

Renditions. Let G be a graph and let Ω be a cyclic permutation of a subset of V(G) that we denote by $V(\Omega)$. By an Ω -rendition of G we mean a triple (Γ, σ, π) , where

- (a) Γ is a Δ -painting for some closed disk Δ ,
- (b) $\pi: N(\Gamma) \to V(G)$ is an injection, and
- (c) σ assigns to each cell $c \in C(\Gamma)$ a subgraph $\sigma(c)$ of G, such that
 - (1) $G = \bigcup_{c \in C(\Gamma)} \sigma(c),$

- (2) for distinct $c, c' \in C(\Gamma)$, $\sigma(c)$ and $\sigma(c')$ are edge-disjoint,
- (3) for every cell $c \in C(\Gamma)$, $\pi(\tilde{c}) \subseteq V(\sigma(c))$,
- (4) for every cell $c \in C(\Gamma)$, $V(\sigma(c)) \cap \bigcup_{c' \in C(\Gamma) \setminus \{c\}} V(\sigma(c')) \subseteq \pi(\tilde{c})$, and
- (5) $\pi(N(\Gamma) \cap \mathsf{bd}(\Delta)) = V(\Omega)$, such that the points in $N(\Gamma) \cap \mathsf{bd}(\Delta)$ appear in $\mathsf{bd}(\Delta)$ in the same ordering as their images, via π , in Ω .

2.4 Flatness pairs

In this subsection we define the notion of a flat wall, originating in the work of Robertson and Seymour [74] and later used in [53]. Here, we define flat walls as in [82].

Flat walls. Let G be a graph and let W be an r-wall of G, for some odd integer $r \ge 3$. We say that a pair $(P, C) \subseteq D(W) \times D(W)$ is a choice of pegs and corners for W if W is the subdivision of an elementary r-wall \overline{W} where P and C are the pegs and the corners of \overline{W} , respectively (clearly, $C \subseteq P$). To get more intuition, notice that a wall W can occur in several ways from the elementary wall \overline{W} , depending on the way the edges in the perimeter of \overline{W} are subdivided. Each of them gives a different selection (P, C) of pegs and corners of W.

We say that W is a *flat* r-wall of G if there is a separation (X, Y) of G and a choice (P, C) of pegs and corners for W such that:

- $V(W) \subseteq Y$,
- $P \subseteq X \cap Y \subseteq V(D(W))$, and
- if Ω is the cyclic ordering of the vertices $X \cap Y$ as they appear in D(W), then there exists an Ω -rendition (Γ, σ, π) of G[Y].

We say that W is a *flat wall* of G if it is a flat r-wall for some odd integer $r \ge 3$.

Flatness pairs. Given the above, we say that the choice of the 7-tuple $\mathfrak{R} = (X, Y, P, C, \Gamma, \sigma, \pi)$ certifies that W is a flat wall of G. We call the pair (W, \mathfrak{R}) a flatness pair of G and define the height of the pair (W, \mathfrak{R}) to be the height of W. We use the term cell of \mathfrak{R} in order to refer to the cells of Γ .

We call the graph G[Y] the \mathfrak{R} -compass of W in G, denoted by $\mathsf{Compass}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)$. It is easy to see that there is a connected component of $\mathsf{Compass}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)$ that contains the wall W as a subgraph. We can assume that $\mathsf{Compass}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)$ is connected, updating \mathfrak{R} by removing from Y the vertices of all the connected components of $\mathsf{Compass}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)$ except of the one that contains W and including them in X (Γ, σ, π can also be easily modified according to the removal of the aforementioned vertices from Y). We define the *flaps* of the wall W in \mathfrak{R} as $\mathsf{Flaps}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W) := \{\sigma(c) \mid c \in C(\Gamma)\}$. Given a flap $F \in \mathsf{Flaps}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)$, we define its *base* as $\partial F := V(F) \cap \pi(N(\Gamma))$. A cell c of \mathfrak{R} is *untidy* if $\pi(\tilde{c})$ contains a vertex x of W such that two of the edges of W that are incident to x are edges of $\sigma(c)$. Notice that if c is untidy then $|\tilde{c}| = 3$. A cell c of \mathfrak{R} is *tidy* if it is not untidy. The notion of tidy/untidy cell as well as the notions that we present in the rest of this subsection have been introduced in [82]. **Cell classification.** Given a cycle C of $\mathsf{Compass}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)$, we say that C is \mathfrak{R} -normal if it is not a subgraph of a flap $F \in \mathsf{Flaps}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)$. Given an \mathfrak{R} -normal cycle C of $\mathsf{Compass}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)$, we call a cell c of \mathfrak{R} *C*-perimetric if $\sigma(c)$ contains some edge of C. Since every *C*-perimetric cell c contains some edge of C and $|\partial \sigma(c)| \leq 3$, we observe the following.

Observation 2. For every pair (C, C') of \mathfrak{R} -normal cycles of $\mathsf{Compass}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)$ such that $V(C) \cap V(C') = \emptyset$, there is no cell of \mathfrak{R} that is both C-perimetric and C'-perimetric.

Notice that if c is C-perimetric, then \tilde{c} contains two points $p, q \in N(\Gamma)$ such that $\pi(p)$ and $\pi(q)$ are vertices of C where one, say P_c^{in} , of the two $(\pi(p), \pi(q))$ -subpaths of C is a subgraph of $\sigma(c)$ and the other, denoted by P_c^{out} , $(\pi(p), \pi(q))$ -subpath contains at most one vertex of $\sigma(c)$ that is internal to P_c^{out} and which, if it exists, must be the (unique) vertex z in $\partial \sigma(c) \setminus {\pi(p), \pi(q)}$. We pick a (p, q)-arc A_c in $\hat{c} := c \cup \tilde{c}$ such that $\pi^{-1}(z) \in A_c$ if and only if P_c^{in} contains the vertex z as an internal vertex.

We consider the simple closed curve $K_C = \bigcup \{A_c \mid c \text{ is a } C\text{-perimetric cell of } \mathfrak{R}\}$ and we denote by Δ_C the closed disk bounded by K_C that is contained in Δ . A cell c of \mathfrak{R} is called *C*-internal if $c \subseteq \Delta_C$ and is called *C*-external if $\Delta_C \cap c = \emptyset$. Notice that the cells of \mathfrak{R} are partitioned into *C*-internal, *C*-perimetric, and *C*-external cells.

Let c be a tidy C-perimetric cell of \mathfrak{R} where $|\tilde{c}| = 3$. Notice that $c \setminus A_c$ has two arcwise-connected components and one of them is an open disk D_c that is a subset of Δ_C . If the closure \overline{D}_c of D_c contains only two points of \tilde{c} then we call the cell c C-marginal. We refer the reader to [82] for figures illustrating the above notions.

Influence. For every \mathfrak{R} -normal cycle C of $\mathsf{Compass}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)$ we define the set

 $\mathsf{Influence}_{\mathfrak{R}}(C) = \{ \sigma(c) \mid c \text{ is a cell of } \mathfrak{R} \text{ that is not } C \text{-external} \}.$

A wall W' of $\mathsf{Compass}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)$ is \mathfrak{R} -normal if D(W') is \mathfrak{R} -normal. Notice that every wall of W (and hence every subwall of W) is an \mathfrak{R} -normal wall of $\mathsf{Compass}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)$. We denote by $\mathcal{S}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)$ the set of all \mathfrak{R} -normal walls of $\mathsf{Compass}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)$. Given a wall $W' \in \mathcal{S}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)$ and a cell c of \mathfrak{R} , we say that c is W'perimetric/internal/external/marginal if c is D(W')-perimetric/internal/external/marginal, respectively. We also use $K_{W'}$, $\Delta_{W'}$, $\mathsf{Influence}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W')$ as shortcuts for $K_{D(W')}$, $\Delta_{D(W')}$, $\mathsf{Influence}_{\mathfrak{R}}(D(W'))$, respectively.

Regular flatness pairs. We call a flatness pair (W, \mathfrak{R}) of a graph *G regular* if none of its cells is *W*-external, *W*-marginal, or untidy.

Tilts of flatness pairs. Let (W, \mathfrak{R}) and $(\tilde{W}', \tilde{\mathfrak{R}}')$ be two flatness pairs of a graph G and let $W' \in S_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)$. We assume that $\mathfrak{R} = (X, Y, P, C, \Gamma, \sigma, \pi)$ and $\tilde{\mathfrak{R}}' = (X', Y', P', C', \Gamma', \sigma', \pi')$. We say that $(\tilde{W}', \tilde{\mathfrak{R}}')$ is a W'-tilt of (W, \mathfrak{R}) if

- $\tilde{\mathfrak{R}}'$ does not have \tilde{W}' -external cells,
- \tilde{W}' is a tilt of W',
- the set of \tilde{W}' -internal cells of $\tilde{\mathfrak{R}}'$ is the same as the set of W'-internal cells of \mathfrak{R} and their images via σ' and σ are also the same,

- Compass_{$\tilde{\mathfrak{R}}'$} (\tilde{W}') is a subgraph of **U**Influence_{\mathfrak{R}}(W'), and
- if c is a cell in $C(\Gamma') \setminus C(\Gamma)$, then $|\tilde{c}| \leq 2$.

The next observation follows from the third item above and the fact that the cells corresponding to flaps containing a central vertex of W' are all internal (recall that the height of a wall is always at least three).

Observation 3. Let (W, \mathfrak{R}) be a flatness pair of a graph G and $W' \in S_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)$. For every W'-tilt $(\tilde{W}', \tilde{\mathfrak{R}}')$ of (W, \mathfrak{R}) , the central vertices of W' belong to the vertex set of $\mathsf{Compass}_{\tilde{\mathfrak{R}}'}(\tilde{W}')$.

Also, given a regular flatness pair (W, \mathfrak{R}) of a graph G and a $W' \in S_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)$, for every W'-tilt $(\tilde{W}', \tilde{\mathfrak{R}}')$ of (W, \mathfrak{R}) , by definition, none of its cells is \tilde{W}' -external, \tilde{W}' -marginal, or untidy – thus, $(\tilde{W}', \tilde{\mathfrak{R}}')$ is regular. Therefore, regularity of a flatness pair is a property that its tilts "inherit".

Observation 4. If (W, \mathfrak{R}) is a regular flatness pair of a graph G, then for every $W' \in S_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)$, every W'-tilt of (W, \mathfrak{R}) is also regular.

We next present the two main results of [82]. In fact, in [82] we provide two algorithms that, given a flatness pair (W, \mathfrak{R}) of a graph G, compute a W'-tilt of (W, \mathfrak{R}) , for some given subwall W' of W, and a regular flatness pair of G, respectively. Here, we use the non-algorithmic version of these results.

Proposition 5. Let G be a graph and (W, \mathfrak{R}) be a flatness pair of G. For every wall $W' \in S_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)$, there is a flatness pair $(\tilde{W}', \tilde{\mathfrak{R}}')$ that is a W'-tilt of (W, \mathfrak{R}) .

Proposition 6. Let G be a graph and (W, \mathfrak{R}) be a flatness pair of G. There is a regular flatness pair (W^*, \mathfrak{R}^*) of G, with the same height as (W, \mathfrak{R}) , such that $\mathsf{Compass}_{\mathfrak{R}^*}(W^*) \subseteq \mathsf{Compass}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)$.

We conclude this subsection with the Flat Wall Theorem and, in particular, the version proved by Chuzhoy [16], restated in our framework (see [82, Proposition 7]).

Proposition 7. There exist two functions $f_2 : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{N}$ and $f_3 : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{N}$, where the images of f_2 are odd numbers, such that if $r \in \mathbb{N}_{\geq 3}$ is an odd integer, $t \in \mathbb{N}_{\geq 1}$, G is a graph that does not contain K_t as a minor, and W is an $f_2(t) \cdot r$ -wall of G, then there is a set $A \subseteq V(G)$ with $|A| \leq f_3(t)$ and a flatness pair $(\tilde{W}', \tilde{\mathfrak{R}}')$ of $G \setminus A$ of height r. Moreover, $f_2(t) = \mathcal{O}(t^2)$ and $f_3(t) = t - 5$.

2.5 Homogeneous walls

We first present some definitions on boundaried graphs and folios that will be used to define the notion of homogeneous walls. Following this, we present some results concerning homogeneous walls that are key ingredients in our proofs.

Boundaried graphs. Let $t \in \mathbb{N}$. A *t*-boundaried graph is a triple $\mathbf{G} = (G, B, \rho)$ where G is a graph, $B \subseteq V(G)$, |B| = t, and $\rho : B \to [t]$ is a bijection. We call B the boundary of \mathbf{G} and the vertices of B the boundary vertices of \mathbf{G} . For $B' \subseteq B$, we define the bijection $\rho[B'] : B' \to [|B'|]$ such that for every $v \in B'$, $\rho[B'](v) = |\{u \in B' \mid \rho(u) \leq \rho(v)\}|$. Also, for $S \subseteq V(G)$, we denote by $\mathbf{G} \setminus S$ the *t*-boundaried graph $(G \setminus S, B \setminus S, \rho[B \setminus S])$. We say that $\mathbf{G}_1 = (G_1, B_1, \rho_1)$ and $\mathbf{G}_2 = (G_2, B_2, \rho_2)$ are isomorphic if there is an isomorphism from G_1 to G_2 that extends the

bijection $\rho_2^{-1} \circ \rho_1$. The triple (G, B, ρ) is a *boundaried graph* if it is a *t*-boundaried graph for some $t \in \mathbb{N}$. As in [74] (see also [8]), we define the *detail* of a boundaried graph $\mathbf{G} = (G, B, \rho)$ as $detail(\mathbf{G}) := \max\{|E(G)|, |V(G) \setminus B|\}$. We denote by $\mathcal{B}^{(t)}$ the set of all (pairwise non-isomorphic) *t*-boundaried graphs and by $\mathcal{B}^{(t)}_{\ell}$ the set of all (pairwise non-isomorphic) *t*-boundaried graphs with detail at most ℓ . We also set $\mathcal{B} = \bigcup_{t \in \mathbb{N}} \mathcal{B}^{(t)}$.

Topological minors of boundaried graphs. We say that (M, T) is a tm-pair if M is a graph, $T \subseteq V(M)$, and all vertices in $V(M) \setminus T$ have degree two. We denote by diss(M, T) the graph obtained from M by dissolving all vertices in $V(M) \setminus T$. A tm-pair of a graph G is a tm-pair (M, T) where M is a subgraph of G. We call the vertices in T branch vertices of (M, T). We need to deal with topological minors for the notion of homogeneity defined below, on which the statement of [8, Theorem 5.2] relies. This result will be crucial in the proof of Corollary 17.

If $\mathbf{M} = (M, B, \rho) \in \mathcal{B}$ and $T \subseteq V(M)$ with $B \subseteq T$, we call (\mathbf{M}, T) a *btm-pair* and we define $\mathsf{diss}(\mathbf{M}, T) = (\mathsf{diss}(M, T), B, \rho)$. Note that we do not permit dissolution of boundary vertices, as we consider all of them to be branch vertices. If $\mathbf{G} = (G, B, \rho)$ is a boundaried graph and (M, T) is a tm-pair of G where $B \subseteq T$, then we say that (\mathbf{M}, T) , where $\mathbf{M} = (M, B, \rho)$, is a *btm-pair* of $\mathbf{G} = (G, B, \rho)$. Let $\mathbf{G}_1, \mathbf{G}_2$ be two boundaried graphs. We say that \mathbf{G}_1 is a *topological minor* of \mathbf{G}_2 , denoted by $\mathbf{G}_1 \preceq_{\mathsf{tm}} \mathbf{G}_2$, if \mathbf{G}_2 has a btm-pair (\mathbf{M}, T) such that $\mathsf{diss}(\mathbf{M}, T)$ is isomorphic to \mathbf{G}_1 .

Folios. Given a $\mathbf{G} \in \mathcal{B}$ and a positive integer ℓ , we define the ℓ -folio of \mathbf{G} as

 $\ell\text{-folio}(\mathbf{G}) = \{ \mathbf{G}' \in \mathcal{B} \mid \mathbf{G}' \preceq_{\mathsf{tm}} \mathbf{G} \text{ and } \mathbf{G}' \text{ has detail at most } \ell \}.$

The number of distinct ℓ -folios of t-boundaried graphs is indicated in the following result, proved first in [9] and used also in [8].

Proposition 8. There exists a function $f_4 : \mathbb{N}^2 \to \mathbb{N}$ such that for every $t, \ell \in \mathbb{N}$, $|\{\ell\text{-folio}(\mathbf{G}) | \mathbf{G} \in \mathcal{B}_{\ell}^{(t)}\}| \leq f_4(t, \ell)$. Moreover, $f_4(t, \ell) = 2^{2^{\mathcal{O}((t+\ell) \cdot \log(t+\ell))}}$.

Augmented flaps. Let G be a graph, A be a subset of V(G) of size a, and (W, \mathfrak{R}) be a flatness pair of $G \setminus A$. For each flap $F \in \mathsf{Flaps}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)$ we consider an injective labeling $\lambda_F : \partial F \to \{1, 2, 3\}$ such that the set of labels assigned by λ_F to ∂F is one of $\{1\}, \{1, 2\}, \{1, 2, 3\}$. Also, let $\tilde{a} \in [a]$. For every set $\tilde{A} \in \binom{A}{\tilde{a}}$, we consider a bijection $\rho_{\tilde{A}} : \tilde{A} \to [\tilde{a}]$. The labelings in $\mathcal{L} = \{\lambda_F \mid F \in \mathsf{Flaps}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)\}$ and the labelings in $\{\rho_{\tilde{A}} \mid \tilde{A} \in \binom{A}{\tilde{a}}\}$ will be useful for defining a set of boundaried graphs that we will call augmented flaps. We first need some more definitions.

Given a flap $F \in \mathsf{Flaps}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)$, we define an ordering $\Omega(F) = (x_1, \ldots, x_q)$, with $q \leq 3$, of the vertices of ∂F so that

- (x_1, \ldots, x_q) is a counter-clockwise cyclic ordering of the vertices of ∂F as they appear in the corresponding cell of $C(\Gamma)$. Notice that this cyclic ordering is significant only when $|\partial F| = 3$, in the sense that (x_1, x_2, x_3) remains invariant under shifting, i.e., (x_1, x_2, x_3) is the same as (x_2, x_3, x_1) but not under inversion, i.e., (x_1, x_2, x_3) is not the same as (x_3, x_2, x_1) , and
- for $i \in [q]$, $\lambda_F(x_i) = i$.

Notice that the second condition is necessary for completing the definition of the ordering $\Omega(F)$, and this is the reason why we set up the labelings in \mathcal{L} .

For each set $\tilde{A} \in {A \choose \tilde{a}}$ and each $F \in \mathsf{Flaps}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)$ with $t_F := |\partial F|$, we fix $\rho_F : \partial F \to [\tilde{a} + 1, \tilde{a} + t_F]$ such that $(\rho_F^{-1}(\tilde{a} + 1), \ldots, \rho_F^{-1}(\tilde{a} + t_F)) = \Omega(F)$. Also, we define the boundaried graph

$$\mathbf{F}^A := (G[\tilde{A} \cup F], \tilde{A} \cup \partial F, \rho_{\tilde{A}} \cup \rho_F)$$

and we denote by $F^{\tilde{A}}$ the underlying graph of $\mathbf{F}^{\tilde{A}}$. We call $\mathbf{F}^{\tilde{A}}$ an \tilde{A} -augmented flap of the flatness pair (W, \mathfrak{R}) of $G \setminus A$ in G.

Palettes and homogeneity. For each \mathfrak{R} -normal cycle C of $\mathsf{Compass}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)$ and each set $\tilde{A} \in 2^A$, we define (\tilde{A}, ℓ) -palette $(C) = \{\ell\text{-folio}(\mathbf{F}^{\tilde{A}}) \mid F \in \mathsf{Influence}_{\mathfrak{R}}(C)\}$. Given a set $\tilde{A} \in 2^A$, we say that the flatness pair (W, \mathfrak{R}) of $G \setminus A$ is ℓ -homogeneous with respect to \tilde{A} if every internal brick of W has the same (\tilde{A}, ℓ) -palette (seen as a cycle of $\mathsf{Compass}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)$). Also, given a collection $S \subseteq 2^A$, we say that the flatness pair (W, \mathfrak{R}) of $G \setminus A$ is ℓ -homogeneous with respect to S if it is ℓ -homogeneous with respect to S.

The following observation is a consequence of the fact that, given a wall W and a subwall W' of W, every internal brick of a tilt W'' of W' is also an internal brick of W.

Observation 9. Let $\ell \in \mathbb{N}$, G be a graph, $A \subseteq V(G)$, $S \subseteq 2^A$, and (W, \mathfrak{R}) be a flatness pair of $G \setminus A$. If (W, \mathfrak{R}) is ℓ -homogeneous with respect to S, then for every subwall W' of W, every W'-tilt of (W, \mathfrak{R}) is also ℓ -homogeneous with respect to S.

Let $a, \tilde{a}, \ell \in \mathbb{N}$, where $\tilde{a} \leq a$. Also, let G be a graph, A be a subset of V(G) of size at most a, and (W, \mathfrak{R}) be a flatness pair of $G \setminus A$. For every flap $F \in \mathsf{Flaps}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)$, we define the function $\mathsf{var}_{F}^{(A,\tilde{a},\ell)} : \binom{A}{\leq \tilde{a}} \to \{\ell\text{-folio}(\mathbf{G}) \mid \mathbf{G} \in \bigcup_{i \in [\tilde{a}+3]} \mathcal{B}^{(i)}\}$ that maps each set $\tilde{A} \in \binom{A}{\leq \tilde{a}}$ to the set $\ell\text{-folio}(\mathbf{F}^{\tilde{A}})$.

We next provide an upper bound to the number of different ℓ -folios of the augmented flaps of a flatness pair (W, \mathfrak{R}) .

Lemma 10. There exists a function $f_5 : \mathbb{N}^3 \to \mathbb{N}$ such that if $a, \tilde{a}, \ell \in \mathbb{N}$, where $\tilde{a} \leq a, G$ is a graph, A is a subset of V(G) of size at most a, and (W, \mathfrak{R}) is a flatness pair of $G \setminus A$, then

 $|\{\operatorname{var}_{F}^{(A,\tilde{a},\ell)} \mid F \in \operatorname{Flaps}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)\}| \leq f_{5}(a,\tilde{a},\ell).$

Moreover, $f_5(a, \tilde{a}, \ell) = 2^{a^{\tilde{a}} \cdot 2^{\mathcal{O}((\tilde{a}+\ell) \cdot \log(\tilde{a}+\ell))}}$.

The proof of Lemma 10 follows directly from Proposition 8 combined with the fact that there are $\mathcal{O}(|A|^{\tilde{a}})$ elements in $\binom{A}{<\tilde{a}}$.

Lemma 10 allows us to define an injective function $\sigma : \{\operatorname{var}_{F}^{(A,\tilde{a},\ell)} \mid F \in \operatorname{Flaps}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)\} \rightarrow [f_{5}(a,\tilde{a},\ell)]$ that maps each function in $\{\operatorname{var}_{F}^{(A,\tilde{a},\ell)} \mid F \in \operatorname{Flaps}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)\}$ to an integer in $[f_{5}(a,\tilde{a},\ell)]$. Using σ , we define a function $\zeta_{A,\tilde{a},\ell} : \operatorname{Flaps}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W) \rightarrow [f_{5}(a,\tilde{a},\ell)]$, that maps each flap $F \in \operatorname{Flaps}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)$ to the integer $\sigma(\operatorname{var}_{F}^{(A,\tilde{a},\ell)})$. In [82], given a $w \in \mathbb{N}$, the notion of homogeneity is defined with respect to a flap-coloring ζ of (W,\mathfrak{R}) with w colors, that is a function from $\operatorname{Flaps}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)$ to [w]. This function gives rise to the ζ -palette of each \mathfrak{R} -normal cycle of $\operatorname{Compass}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)$ which, in turn, is used to define the notion of a ζ -homogeneous flatness pair. Hence, using the terminology of [82], $\zeta_{A,\tilde{a},\ell}$ is a flap-coloring of (W, \mathfrak{R}) with $f_5(a, \tilde{a}, \ell)$ colors, that "colors" each flap $F \in \mathsf{Flaps}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)$ by mapping it to the integer $\sigma(\mathsf{var}_F^{(A,\tilde{a},\ell)})$, and the notion of ℓ -homogeneity with respect to $\binom{A}{\leq \tilde{a}}$ defined here can be alternatively interpreted as $\zeta_{A,\tilde{a},\ell}$ -homogeneity. The following result, which is the application of a result of Sau et al. [82, Lemma 12] for the flap-coloring $\zeta_{A,\tilde{a},\ell}$, provides the conditions that guarantee the existence of a homogeneous flatness pair "inside" a given flatness pair of a graph.

Proposition 11. There exists a function $f_6 : \mathbb{N}^4 \to \mathbb{N}$, whose images are odd integers, such that for every odd integer $r \geq 3$, every $a, \tilde{a}, \ell \in \mathbb{N}$ where $\tilde{a} \leq a$, if G is a graph, A is a subset of V(G)of size at most a, and (W, \mathfrak{R}) is a flatness pair of $G \setminus A$ of height $f_6(r, a, \tilde{a}, \ell)$, then W contains some subwall W' of height r such that every W'-tilt of (W, \mathfrak{R}) is ℓ -homogeneous with respect to $\binom{A}{\langle \tilde{a} \rangle}$. Moreover, $f_6(r, a, \tilde{a}, \ell) = \mathcal{O}(r^{f_5(a, \tilde{a}, \ell)})$.

3 Obstructions have small treewidth

The goal of this section is to provide an upper bound on the treewidth of every graph in $obs(\mathcal{A}_k(excl(\mathcal{F})))$, stated in Lemma 19. In order to prove this, in Subsection 3.1, we define the notion of a canonical partition of a graph with respect to a flatness pair and provide some additional results (Lemma 12 and Lemma 13) that will be useful in the proof of Lemma 19. Also, in Subsection 3.2 we argue how to detect an irrelevant vertex inside a homogeneous flatness pair of "big enough" height. The proof of Lemma 19 is finally presented in Subsection 3.3. The proof of Lemma 13 is postponed to Section 5.

3.1 Results on canonical partitions

Canonical partitions. Let $r \geq 3$ be an odd integer, let W be an r-wall, and let P_1, \ldots, P_r (resp. L_1, \ldots, L_r) be its vertical (resp. horizontal) paths. For every even (resp. odd) $i \in [2, r-1]$ and every $j \in [2, r-1]$, we define $A^{(i,j)}$ to be the subpath of P_i that starts from a vertex of $P_i \cap L_j$ and finishes at a neighbor of a vertex in L_{j+1} (resp. L_{j-1}), such that $P_i \cap L_j \subseteq A^{(i,j)}$ and $A^{(i,j)}$ does not intersect L_{j+1} (resp. L_{j-1}). Similarly, for every $i, j \in [2, r-1]$, we define $B^{(i,j)}$ to be the subpath of L_j that starts from a vertex of $P_i \cap L_j$ and finishes at a neighbor of a vertex in P_{i-1} , such that $P_i \cap L_j \subseteq A^{(i,j)}$ and $A^{(i,j)}$ does not intersect P_{i-1} .

For every $i, j \in [2, r-1]$, we denote by $Z^{(i,j)}$ the graph $A^{(i,j)} \cup B^{(i,j)}$ and by Z_{ext} the graph $W \setminus \bigcup_{i,j \in [2,r-1]} Z_{i,j}$. Now consider the collection $\mathcal{Q} = \{Z_{\text{ext}}\} \cup \{Z_{i,j} \mid i, j \in [2, r-1]\}$ and observe that the graphs in \mathcal{Q} are connected subgraphs of W and their vertex sets form a partition of V(W). We call \mathcal{Q} the *canonical partition* of W. Also, we call every $Z_{i,j}$, for $i, j \in [2, r-1]$, an *internal bag* of \mathcal{Q} , while we refer to Z_{ext} as the *external bag* of \mathcal{Q} . See Figure 2 for an illustration of the notions defined above.

Let (W, \mathfrak{R}) be a flatness pair of a graph G. Consider the canonical partition \mathcal{Q} of W. We enhance the graphs of \mathcal{Q} so to include in them all the vertices of G by applying the following procedure. We set $\tilde{\mathcal{Q}} := \mathcal{Q}$ and, as long as there is a vertex $x \in V(\mathsf{Compass}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)) \setminus V(\bigcup \tilde{\mathcal{Q}})$ that is adjacent to a vertex of a graph $Z \in \tilde{\mathcal{Q}}$, update $\tilde{\mathcal{Q}} := \tilde{\mathcal{Q}} \setminus \{Z\} \cup \{\tilde{Z}\}$, where $\tilde{Z} = \mathsf{Compass}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)[\{x\} \cup V(Z)]$. Since $\mathsf{Compass}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)$ is a connected graph, in this way we define a partition of the vertices of $\mathsf{Compass}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)$ into subsets inducing connected graphs. We call the $\tilde{Z} \in \tilde{\mathcal{Q}}$ that contains Z_{ext} as



Figure 2: A 5-wall and its canonical partition Q. The orange bag is the external bag Z_{ext} .

a subgraph the external bag of $\tilde{\mathcal{Q}}$, and we denote it by \tilde{Z}_{ext} , while we call internal bags of $\tilde{\mathcal{Q}}$ all graphs in $\tilde{\mathcal{Q}} \setminus {\{\tilde{Z}_{ext}\}}$. Moreover, we enhance $\tilde{\mathcal{Q}}$ by adding all vertices of $G \setminus V(\mathsf{Compass}_{\Re}(W))$ in its external bag, i.e., by updating $\tilde{Z}_{ext} := G[V(\tilde{Z}_{ext}) \cup V(G \setminus V(\mathsf{Compass}_{\Re}(W))]$. We call such a partition $\tilde{\mathcal{Q}}$ a (W, \mathfrak{R}) -canonical partition of G. Notice that a (W, \mathfrak{R}) -canonical partition of G is not unique (since the sets in \mathcal{Q} can be "expanded" arbitrarily when introducing vertex x). We stress that every internal bag of a (W, \mathfrak{R}) -canonical partition of G contains vertices of exactly four bricks of W.

Let (W, \mathfrak{R}) be a flatness pair of a graph G of height r, for some odd $r \geq 3$, and let $\tilde{\mathcal{Q}}$ be a (W, \mathfrak{R}) -canonical partition of G. For every $i \in [(r-1)/2]$, we say that a graph $Z \in \tilde{\mathcal{Q}}$ is an *i-internal* bag of $\tilde{\mathcal{Q}}$ if V(Z) does not contain any vertex of the first i layers of W. Notice that the 1-internal bags of $\tilde{\mathcal{Q}}$ are the internal bags of $\tilde{\mathcal{Q}}$.

The next result intuitively states that, given a flatness pair (W, \mathfrak{R}) of "big enough" height and a (W, \mathfrak{R}) -canonical partition $\tilde{\mathcal{Q}}$ of G, we can find a "packing" of subwalls of W that are inside some central part of W and such that the vertex set of every internal bag of $\tilde{\mathcal{Q}}$ intersects the vertices of the flaps in the influence of at most one of these walls.

Lemma 12. There exists a function $f_7 : \mathbb{N}^3 \to \mathbb{N}$ such that if $p, l \in \mathbb{N}_{\geq 1}$, $x \in \mathbb{N}_{\geq 3}$ is an odd integer, G is a graph, (W, \mathfrak{R}) is a flatness pair of G of height at least $f_7(l, x, p)$, and $\tilde{\mathcal{Q}}$ is a (W, \mathfrak{R}) -canonical partition of G, then there is a collection $\mathcal{W} = \{W_1, \ldots, W_l\}$ of x-subwalls of W such that

- for every $i \in [l]$, \bigcup Influence_{\Re}(W_i) is a subgraph of $\bigcup \{Z \mid Z \text{ is a p-internal bag of } \tilde{\mathcal{Q}}\}$ and
- for every $i, j \in [l]$ with $i \neq j$, there is no internal bag of $\tilde{\mathcal{Q}}$ that has vertices of both $V(\bigcup Influence_{\mathfrak{R}}(W_i))$ and $V(\bigcup Influence_{\mathfrak{R}}(W_j))$.

Moreover, $f_7(l, x, p) = \mathcal{O}(\sqrt{l} \cdot x + p)$ and \mathcal{W} can be constructed in time $\mathcal{O}(n+m)$.

Proof. We set $r = \mathsf{odd}(\lceil \sqrt{l} \cdot (x+2) \rceil)$ and $f_7(l, x, p) = r + 2(p+1)$. Recall that $W^{(r)}$ is the central r-subwall of W. Since W has height r + 2(p+1), $W^{(r)}$ does not intersect the first (p+1) layers of W, and therefore $V(\bigcup \mathsf{Influence}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W^{(r)}))$ does not contain any vertex of the first p layers of W. This implies that $\bigcup \mathsf{Influence}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W^{(r)})$ is a subgraph of $\bigcup \{Z \mid Z \text{ is a } p\text{-internal bag of } \tilde{\mathcal{Q}}\}$. Also, since $r \geq \lceil \sqrt{l} \cdot (x+2) \rceil$, there exists a collection $\overline{\mathcal{W}} = \{\overline{W}_1, \ldots, \overline{W}_l\}$ of (x+2)-subwalls of $W^{(r)}$ (that are also subwalls of W), such that for every $i \in [l]$, $\bigcup \mathsf{Influence}_{\mathfrak{R}}(\overline{W}_i)$ is a subgraph of $\bigcup \mathsf{Influence}_{\mathfrak{R}}(\overline{W}_i)$ and for every $i, j \in [l]$ with $i \neq j$, the vertex set of $\bigcup \mathsf{Influence}_{\mathfrak{R}}(\overline{W}_i)$ are disjoint. To see why the latter holds, notice that, due to Observation 2, there are no cells of \mathfrak{R} that are both \overline{W}_i -perimetric and \overline{W}_j -perimetric.

Notice now that there may exist an internal bag $Z \in \tilde{Q}$ such that V(Z) intersects both $V(\bigcup \mathsf{Influence}_{\Re}(\bar{W}_i))$ and $V(\bigcup \mathsf{Influence}_{\Re}(\bar{W}_j))$, for some $i, j \in [l]$. To tackle this, for every $i \in [l]$ we set W_i to be the central x-subwall of \bar{W}_i and observe that, for every $i, j \in [l]$ with $i \neq j$, if there exists an internal bag $Z \in \tilde{Q}$ such that V(Z) intersects both $V(\bigcup \mathsf{Influence}_{\Re}(W_i))$ and $V(\bigcup \mathsf{Influence}_{\Re}(W_j))$, then Z contains vertices of more than four bricks of W, that is a contradiction to the definition of the canonical partition. Thus, the collection $\mathcal{W} = \{W_1, \ldots, W_l\}$ is the desired one.

The next result provides the conditions to detect a vertex set that should necessarily intersect every set $S \subseteq V(G)$ of size at most k such that $G \setminus S \in \operatorname{excl}(\mathcal{F})$. In other words, given a graph G, a set $A \subseteq V(G)$, and a (W, \mathfrak{R}) -canonical partition $\tilde{\mathcal{Q}}$ of $G \setminus A$, for some flatness pair (W, \mathfrak{R}) of $G \setminus A$, we provide the conditions for a set of vertices in A with "big enough" degree with respect to the bags of $\tilde{\mathcal{Q}}$ to intersect every set $S \subseteq V(G)$ of size at most k such that $G \setminus S \in \operatorname{excl}(\mathcal{F})$. Recall that $a_{\mathcal{F}}$ is the minimum apex number of a graph in \mathcal{F} .

In fact, we present an even more general formulation that will be needed in future work. Namely, instead of considering a set $S \subseteq V(G)$ of at most k vertices such that $G \setminus S \in \operatorname{excl}(\mathcal{F})$, we can be more "flexible" on the "measure" required on the set S, and we can ask, instead of S having size at most k, that S intersects at most k internal bags of every (W, \mathfrak{R}) -canonical partition of $G \setminus A$.

Lemma 13. There exist three functions f_8 , f_9 , $f_{10} : \mathbb{N}^3 \to \mathbb{N}$, such that if \mathcal{F} is a finite collection of graphs, G is a graph, $k \in \mathbb{N}$, A is a subset of V(G), (W, \mathfrak{R}) is a flatness pair of $G \setminus A$ of height at least $f_8(a_{\mathcal{F}}, s_{\mathcal{F}}, k)$, $\tilde{\mathcal{Q}}$ is a (W, \mathfrak{R}) -canonical partition of $G \setminus A$, A' is a subset of vertices of Athat are adjacent, in G, to vertices of at least $f_9(a_{\mathcal{F}}, s_{\mathcal{F}}, k)$ $f_{10}(a_{\mathcal{F}}, s_{\mathcal{F}}, k)$ -internal bags of $\tilde{\mathcal{Q}}$, and $|A'| \geq a_{\mathcal{F}}$, then for every set $S \subseteq V(G)$ such that $G \setminus S \in \text{excl}(\mathcal{F})$ and S intersects at most kinternal bags of every (W, \mathfrak{R}) -canonical partition of $G \setminus A$, it holds that $S \cap A' \neq \emptyset$. Moreover, $f_8(a, s, k) = \mathcal{O}(2^a \cdot s^2 \cdot k^2)$, $f_9(a, s, k) = \mathcal{O}(2^a \cdot s^3 \cdot k^3)$, and $f_{10}(a, s, k) = \mathcal{O}((a^2 + k) \cdot s)$, where $a = a_{\mathcal{F}}$ and $s = s_{\mathcal{F}}$.

The proof of Lemma 13 is postponed to Section 5. The following corollary is an immediate consequence of Lemma 13, since every set $S \subseteq V(G)$ of size at most k clearly intersects at most k internal bags of every (W, \mathfrak{R}) -canonical partition of $G \setminus A$.

Corollary 14. There exist three functions f_8 , f_9 , $f_{10} : \mathbb{N}^3 \to \mathbb{N}$, such that if \mathcal{F} is a finite collection of graphs, G is a graph, $k \in \mathbb{N}$, A is a subset of V(G), (W, \mathfrak{R}) is a flatness pair of $G \setminus A$ of height at least $f_8(a_{\mathcal{F}}, s_{\mathcal{F}}, k)$, $\tilde{\mathcal{Q}}$ is a (W, \mathfrak{R}) -canonical partition of $G \setminus A$, A' is a subset of vertices of A that are adjacent, in G, to vertices of at least $f_9(a_{\mathcal{F}}, s_{\mathcal{F}}, k)$ $f_{10}(a_{\mathcal{F}}, s_{\mathcal{F}}, k)$ -internal bags of $\tilde{\mathcal{Q}}$, and $|A'| \ge a_{\mathcal{F}}$, then for every set $S \subseteq V(G)$ of size at most k such that $G \setminus S \in \operatorname{excl}(\mathcal{F})$ it holds that $S \cap A' \neq \emptyset$. Moreover, $f_8(a, s, k) = \mathcal{O}(2^a \cdot s^2 \cdot k^2)$, $f_9(a, s, k) = \mathcal{O}(2^a \cdot s^3 \cdot k^3)$, and $f_{10}(a, s, k) = \mathcal{O}((a^2 + k) \cdot s)$, where $a = a_{\mathcal{F}}$ and $s = s_{\mathcal{F}}$.

We would like to comment that in the version of Corollary 14 used in [83], we write that $f_8(a, s, k) = \mathcal{O}(2^a \cdot s^{5/2} \cdot k^{5/2})$. The "improved" function f_8 that appears here does not imply any improvement to the asymptotics of the running times of the algorithms in [83].

3.2 Existence of an irrelevant wall inside a homogeneous flat wall

The *irrelevant vertex technique* was introduced in [74] for providing an FPT-algorithm for the DISJOINT PATHS problem. Moreover, this technique has appeared to be quite versatile and is now a standard tool of parameterized algorithm design (see e.g., [18, 86]).

The fact that in the compass of a "large enough" homogeneous flat wall there exists a flat wall whose compass is irrelevant is asserted by Corollary 17 and this subsection is devoted to its proof. We first give some additional definitions and present a result that we derive from [8].

Let G be a graph and let $\ell \in \mathbb{N}$. We say that a vertex set $X \subseteq V(G)$ is ℓ -irrelevant if every graph H with detail at most ℓ that is a minor of G is also a minor of $G \setminus X$.

We state the following result from [7] (see also [8]). In fact, Proposition 15 is stated in [7, Theorem 23] for boundaried graphs. Proposition 15 is derived by the same proof if we consider graphs with empty boundary.

Proposition 15. There exist two functions $f_{11} : \mathbb{N}^3 \to \mathbb{N}$ and $f_{12} : \mathbb{N}^2 \to \mathbb{N}$, where the images of f_{11} are odd numbers, such that, for every $a, l \in \mathbb{N}$, every odd $q \in \mathbb{N}_{\geq 3}$, and every graph G, if $A \subseteq V(G)$, where $|A| \leq a$, and (W, \mathfrak{R}) is a regular flatness pair of $G \setminus A$ of height at least $f_{11}(a, l, q)$ that is $f_{12}(a, l)$ -homogeneous with respect to A, then the vertex set of the compass of every $W^{(q)}$ -tilt of (W, \mathfrak{R}) is l-irrelevant. Moreover, it holds that $f_{11}(a, l, q) = \mathcal{O}((f_{ul}(16a + 12l))^3 + q)$ and $f_{12}(a, l) = a + l + 3$, where f_{ul} is the function of the Unique Linkage Theorem.

Based on the above result, we prove that, given a graph G, a set $A \subseteq V(G)$, and a "big enough" flatness pair (W, \mathfrak{R}) of $G \setminus A$ that is homogeneous with respect to $\binom{A}{\leq a}$, for some integer $a \leq |A|$, there is a flatness pair that is a tilt of a central subwall of W and its compass is "irrelevant" to the fact that $G \in \mathcal{A}_k(\operatorname{excl}(\mathcal{F}))$. In the following result, we demand homogeneity with respect to $\binom{A}{\leq a}$ although, for the proofs of this paper, it would suffice to demand homogeneity with respect to a set $\tilde{A} \in \binom{A}{\leq a}$ that "avoids" every set $S \subseteq V(G)$ of at most k vertices such that $|A \setminus S| \leq a$ and $G \setminus S \in \operatorname{excl}(\mathcal{F})$. We insist on this more general formulation because it is used in [83]. In fact, we present an even more general formulation that will be needed in future work. Namely, instead of considering a set $S \subseteq V(G)$ of at most k vertices such that $G \setminus S \in \operatorname{excl}(\mathcal{F})$, we can be more "flexible" on the "measure" required on the set S, and we can ask, instead of S having size at most k, that S intersects at most k internal bags of every (W, \mathfrak{R}) -canonical partition of $G \setminus A$. Recall that $\ell_{\mathcal{F}} = \max{\det[H] \mid H \in \mathcal{F}}$.

Lemma 16. There exists a function $f_{13} : \mathbb{N}^4 \to \mathbb{N}$, whose images are odd numbers, such that given $k, q, a \in \mathbb{N}$, with odd $q \geq 3$, a finite collection \mathcal{F} of graphs, a graph G, a subset $A \subseteq V(G)$, and a regular flatness pair (W, \mathfrak{R}) of $G \setminus A$ of height at least $f_{13}(a, \ell_{\mathcal{F}}, q, k)$ that is $f_{12}(a, \ell_{\mathcal{F}})$ -homogeneous with respect to $\binom{A}{\leq a}$, it holds that for every $W^{(q)}$ -tilt (W', \mathfrak{R}') of (W, \mathfrak{R}) and for every set $S \subseteq V(G)$ that intersects at most k internal bags of every (W, \mathfrak{R}) -canonical partition of $G \setminus A$ and $|A \setminus S| \leq a$, it holds that $G \setminus S \in \mathbf{excl}(\mathcal{F})$ if and only if $G \setminus (S \setminus V(\mathbf{Compass}_{\mathfrak{R}'}(W'))) \in \mathbf{excl}(\mathcal{F})$. Moreover, $f_{13}(a, \ell_{\mathcal{F}}, q, k) = \mathcal{O}(k \cdot f_{11}(a, \ell_{\mathcal{F}}, q))$.

Proof. Let $z = f_{11}(a, \ell_F, q)$, r be the smallest odd integer that is not smaller than $(k+1) \cdot (z+2) + q$, and $f_{13}(a, \ell_F, q, k) = r$. We also set $d := f_{12}(a, \ell_F)$. Let G be a graph, A be a subset of V(G) of size at most a, and (W, \mathfrak{R}) be a regular flatness pair of $G \setminus A$ of height at least $f_{13}(a, \ell_{\mathcal{F}}, q, k)$ that is d-homogeneous with respect to $\binom{A}{\leq a}$.

For every $i \in [r]$, we denote by \overline{P}_i (resp. Q_i) the *i*-th vertical (resp. horizontal) path of W. Let $z' = \frac{z+1}{2}$ and observe that, since the images of the function f_{11} of Proposition 15 are always odd numbers, then $z' \in \mathbb{N}$. We also define, for every $i \in [k+1]$ the graph

$$B_i := \bigcup_{j \in [z'-1]} P_{j+(i-1) \cdot z'} \cup \bigcup_{j \in [z']} P_{j+(k+1-i) \cdot z'} \cup \bigcup_{j \in [z'-1]} Q_{j+(i-1) \cdot z'} \cup \bigcup_{j \in [z']} Q_{j+(k+1-i) \cdot z'} \cup \bigcup_{j \in [z']} Q_{j+(k+1-i) \cdot z'} \cup \bigcup_{j \in [z'-1]} Q_{j+(k-1) \cdot z'}$$

For every $i \in [k+1]$, we define W_i to be the graph obtained from B_i after repeatedly removing from B_i all vertices of degree one (see Figure 3 for an example). Since z = 2z' - 1, for every $i \in [k+1]$ W_i is a z-subwall of W. For every $i \in [k+1]$, we set L_{inn}^i to be the inner layer of W_i . Notice that L_{inn}^i , for $i \in [k+1]$, and $D(W^{(q)})$ are \mathfrak{R} -normal cycles of $\mathsf{Compass}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W)$. We stress that, by the definition of W_i 's, for every $i \in [k+1]$, $V(W_i)$ does not intersect the vertices $(j \cdot z')$ -th layer of W. This implies that, for every $i \in [k+1]$ and for every (W, \mathfrak{R}) -canonical partition $\tilde{\mathcal{Q}}$ of $G \setminus A$, there is no bag of $\tilde{\mathcal{Q}}$ that intersects both a vertex of L_{inn}^i and of **U**Influence $\mathfrak{R}(W_i)$. Intuitively, this means that, in Figure 3, there is no bag of any (W, \mathfrak{R}) -canonical partition of $G \setminus A$ that contains both a vertex of the innermost orange layer and a vertex of a flap containing vertices of the outermost blue layer.



Figure 3: A 15-wall and the 5-walls W_1 and W_2 as in the proof of Lemma 16, depicted in orange and blue, respectively. The white vertices are subdivision vertices of the walls W_1 and W_2 .

Let $\tilde{\mathcal{Q}}$ be a (W, \mathfrak{R}) -canonical partition of $G \setminus A$. Let $(\hat{W}, \hat{\mathfrak{R}})$ be a $W^{(q)}$ -tilt of (W, \mathfrak{R}) . We set $Y := V(\mathsf{Compass}_{\hat{\mathfrak{R}}}(\hat{W})$. By the definition of a tilt of a flatness pair, it holds that Y is a subgraph of $\bigcup \mathsf{Influence}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W^{(q)})$. Moreover, for every $i \in [k]$, the fact that $r \geq (k+1) \cdot (z+2) + q$ implies that $\bigcup \mathsf{Influence}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W^{(q)})$ is a subgraph of $\bigcup \mathsf{Influence}_{\mathfrak{R}}(L^i_{\mathsf{inn}})$. Hence, for every $i \in [k+1]$, we have that Y is a subgraph of $\bigcup \mathsf{Influence}_{\mathfrak{R}}(L^i_{\mathsf{inn}})$.

Let $S \subseteq V(G)$ that intersects at most k internal bags of $\hat{\mathcal{Q}}$. We aim to prove that $G \setminus S \in \mathbf{excl}(\mathcal{F})$ if and only if $G \setminus (S \setminus Y) \in \mathbf{excl}(\mathcal{F})$. It is easy to see that if $G \setminus (S \setminus Y) \in \mathbf{excl}(\mathcal{F})$, then $G \setminus S \in \mathbf{excl}(\mathcal{F})$. So, it remains to prove that, if $G \setminus S \in \mathbf{excl}(\mathcal{F})$, then $G \setminus (S \setminus Y) \in \mathbf{excl}(\mathcal{F})$.

Suppose, towards a contradiction, that $\mathcal{F} \leq_{\mathsf{m}} G \setminus (S \setminus Y)$ and let H be a graph in \mathcal{F} that is a minor of $G \setminus (S \setminus Y)$. For every $i \in [k+1]$, let (W'_i, \mathfrak{R}'_i) be a flatness pair of $G \setminus A$ that is a W_i -tilt

of (W, \mathfrak{R}) (which exists due to Proposition 5) and keep in mind that W'_i has height z. Also, note that, for every $i \in [k + 1]$, L^i_{inn} is the inner layer of W'_i and therefore it is an \mathfrak{R}'_i -normal cycle of $\mathsf{Compass}_{\mathfrak{R}'_i}(W'_i)$. Additionally, for every $i \in [k + 1]$, (W'_i, \mathfrak{R}'_i) is d-homogeneous with respect to 2^A due to Observation 9, and, due to Observation 4, (W'_i, \mathfrak{R}'_i) is also regular.

For every $i \in [k + 1]$, we set $D_i := V(\mathsf{Compass}_{\mathfrak{R}'_i}(W'_i)) \setminus V(\bigcup\mathsf{Influence}_{\mathfrak{R}'_i}(L^i_{\mathsf{inn}}))$ and observe that, since every flap in $\mathsf{Flaps}_{\mathfrak{R}'_i}(W'_i)$ belongs to $\mathsf{Influence}_{\mathfrak{R}'_{i-1}}(W'_{i-1})$ and $\mathsf{Influence}_{\mathfrak{R}'_{i-1}}(W'_{i-1}) \subseteq$ $\mathsf{Influence}_{\mathfrak{R}'_i}(L^i_{\mathsf{inn}})$, the vertex sets D_i , $i \in [k + 1]$ are pairwise disjoint and no bag of $\tilde{\mathcal{Q}}$ intersects both D_i and D_j , for every $i, j \in [k + 1], i \neq j$. Therefore, since S intersects at most k internal bags of $\tilde{\mathcal{Q}}$, there exists a $j \in [k + 1]$ such that $S \cap D_j = \emptyset$. We set $S_{\mathsf{in}} := S \cap V(\mathsf{Compass}_{\mathfrak{R}'_j}(W'_j))$ and $S_{\mathsf{out}} := S \setminus S_{\mathsf{in}}$ and observe that $S_{\mathsf{in}} \subseteq V(\bigcup\mathsf{Influence}_{\mathfrak{R}'_j}(L^j_{\mathsf{inn}}))$, while $S_{\mathsf{out}} \cap V(\mathsf{Compass}_{\mathfrak{R}'_j}(W'_j)) = \emptyset$. It is also easy to see that $S \cap Y \subseteq S_{\mathsf{in}}$ and therefore $S_{\mathsf{out}} \subseteq S \setminus Y$.

Also, we set $A' := A \setminus S_{out}$. Since (W'_i, \mathfrak{R}'_i) is *d*-homogeneous with respect to $\binom{A}{\leq a}$ and $|A'| = |A \setminus S_{out}| \leq a$, and therefore $A' \in \binom{A}{\leq a}$, it follows that (W'_i, \mathfrak{R}'_i) is *d*-homogeneous with respect to A'. Since $S_{out} \cap V(\mathsf{Compass}_{\mathfrak{R}'_j}(W'_j)) = \emptyset$, by removing the vertices of S_{out} from G, we obtain a flatness pair (W'_j, \mathfrak{R}''_j) of $(G \setminus S_{out}) \setminus A'$, where, if $\mathfrak{R}'_j = (X, Y, P, C, \Gamma, \sigma, \pi)$, then \mathfrak{R}'_j is obtained from \mathfrak{R}'_j by removing the set S_{out} from X. Notice that the \mathfrak{R}''_j -compass and the \mathfrak{R}'_j -compass of W'_j are identical, which implies that (W'_j, \mathfrak{R}''_j) is a regular flatness pair of $(G \setminus S_{out}) \setminus A'$ that is *d*-homogeneous with respect to A'. Also, recall that W'_j has height $z = f_{11}(a, \ell_F, q)$.

We are now in position to apply Proposition 15 on $G \setminus S_{out}$, A', and (W'_j, \mathfrak{R}''_j) , which implies that for every $W'^{(q)}_j$ -tilt $(\tilde{W}, \tilde{\mathfrak{R}})$ of (W'_j, \mathfrak{R}''_j) , the vertex set of $\mathsf{Compass}_{\mathfrak{R}}(\tilde{W})$ is $\ell_{\mathcal{F}}$ -irrelevant. Observe that since H is a minor of $G \setminus (S \setminus Y)$ and $S_{out} \subseteq S \setminus Y$, H is also a minor of $G \setminus S_{out}$. This, in addition to the fact that the vertex set of $\mathsf{Compass}_{\mathfrak{R}}(\tilde{W})$ is $\ell_{\mathcal{F}}$ -irrelevant and H has detail at most $\ell_{\mathcal{F}}$, implies that H is also a minor of $G \setminus (S_{out} \cup V(\mathsf{Compass}_{\mathfrak{R}}(\tilde{W})))$.

Also, it is easy to observe that $\bigcup Influence_{\mathfrak{R}'_j}(L^j_{inn})$ is a subgraph of $\mathsf{Compass}_{\mathfrak{R}}(\tilde{W})$. Using the fact that $S_{\mathsf{in}} \subseteq V(\bigcup Influence_{\mathfrak{R}'_j}(L^j_{inn})) \subseteq V(\mathsf{Compass}_{\mathfrak{R}}(\tilde{W}))$, we derive that H is a minor of $G \setminus (S \cup V(\mathsf{Compass}_{\mathfrak{R}}(\tilde{W})))$. Therefore H is a minor of $G \setminus S$, which contradicts the initial assumption that $G \setminus S \in \mathbf{excl}(\mathcal{F})$.

The following corollary is an immediate consequence of Lemma 16, since every set $S \subseteq V(G)$ of size at most k clearly intersects at most k internal bags of every (W, \mathfrak{R}) -canonical partition of $G \setminus A$.

Corollary 17. There exists a function $f_{13} : \mathbb{N}^4 \to \mathbb{N}$, whose images are odd numbers, such that for every $a, k \in \mathbb{N}$, every odd $q \in \mathbb{N}_{\geq 3}$, and every graph G, if A is a subset of V(G) of size at most a and (W, \mathfrak{R}) is a regular flatness pair of $G \setminus A$ of height at least $f_{13}(a, \ell_F, q, k)$ that is $f_{12}(a, \ell_F)$ -homogeneous with respect to 2^A , then for every $W^{(q)}$ -tilt $(\hat{W}, \hat{\mathfrak{R}})$ of (W, \mathfrak{R}) , it holds that $G \in \mathcal{A}_k(\operatorname{excl}(\mathcal{F}))$ if and only if $G \setminus V(\operatorname{Compass}_{\hat{\mathfrak{R}}}(\hat{W})) \in \mathcal{A}_k(\operatorname{excl}(\mathcal{F}))$. Moreover, $f_{13}(a, \ell_F, q, k) = \mathcal{O}(k \cdot f_{11}(a, \ell_F, q))$.

We will use a "light" version of Corollary 17, namely for q = 3. Combining it with Observation 3 we obtain a central vertex $v \in V(G)$ of $W^{(3)}$ such that $G \in \mathcal{A}_k(\mathbf{excl}(\mathcal{F}))$ if and only if $G \setminus v \in \mathcal{A}_k(\mathbf{excl}(\mathcal{F}))$. **Corollary 18.** Let $a, k \in \mathbb{N}$, G be a graph, A be a subset of V(G) of size at most a, and (W, \mathfrak{R}) be a regular flatness pair of $G \setminus A$ of height at least $f_{13}(a, \ell_{\mathcal{F}}, 3, k)$ that is $f_{12}(a, \ell_{\mathcal{F}})$ -homogeneous with respect to 2^A . If v is a central vertex of W, then $G \in \mathcal{A}_k(\operatorname{excl}(\mathcal{F}))$ if and only if $G \setminus v \in \mathcal{A}_k(\operatorname{excl}(\mathcal{F}))$.

3.3 Bounding the treewidth of an obstruction

We conclude this section by proving the following result that will be useful in the proof of Theorem 1.

Lemma 19. There exists a function $f_{14} : \mathbb{N}^2 \to \mathbb{N}$ such that if \mathcal{F} is a finite collection of graphs and $G \in \mathbf{obs}(\mathcal{A}_k(\mathbf{excl}(\mathcal{F})))$, then $\mathsf{tw}(G) \leq f_{14}(a_{\mathcal{F}}, s_{\mathcal{F}}, k)$. Moreover, $f_{14}(a, s, k) = 2^{\log(k \cdot c) \cdot 2^{k^{a-1} \cdot 2^{\mathcal{O}(s^2 \log s)}}$, where $a = a_{\mathcal{F}}, s = s_{\mathcal{F}}, c = f_{\mathsf{ul}}(s^2)$, and f_{ul} is the function of the Unique Linkage Theorem.

In order to prove Lemma 19, we also need the following result of Kawarabayashi and Kobayashi [51], that provides a *linear* relation between the treewidth and the height of a largest wall in a minor-free graph.

Proposition 20. There exists a function $f_{15} : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{N}$ such that, for every $t, r \in \mathbb{N}$ and every graph G that does not contain K_t as a minor, if $\mathsf{tw}(G) \ge f_{15}(t) \cdot r$ then G contains an r-wall. In particular, one may choose $f_{15}(t) = 2^{\mathcal{O}(t^2 \log t)}$.

We are now in position to prove Lemma 19.

Proof of Lemma 19. For simplicity, we use s, a, and ℓ instead of $s_{\mathcal{F}}, a_{\mathcal{F}}$, and $\ell_{\mathcal{F}}$, respectively. Keep in mind that $\ell = \mathcal{O}(s^2)$. We set $\tilde{a} = a - 1$,

$$\begin{split} b &:= f_{13}(\tilde{a}, \ell, 3, k), & d &:= f_{12}(f_3(s), \ell), & z &:= f_3(s) + k + 1, \\ m &:= f_8(a, s, k + 1), & x &:= f_9(a, s, k + 1), & l &:= z \cdot x, \\ p &:= f_{10}(a, s, k + 1), & h &:= f_7(l, b, p), & r &:= \operatorname{odd}(\max\{m, h\}), \\ w &:= f_6(r, z, \tilde{a}, d), & q &:= f_2(s) \cdot w, \text{ and } & f_{14}(a, s, k) &:= f_{15}(s) \cdot q + k + 1. \end{split}$$

It is easy to verify that $f_{14}(a, s, k) = 2^{\log(k \cdot c) \cdot 2^{k^{a-1} \cdot 2^{\mathcal{O}(s^2 \log s)}}}$, where $c = f_{\mathsf{ul}}(s^2)$ and f_{ul} is the function of the Unique Linkage Theorem.

Suppose towards a contradiction that $\operatorname{tw}(G) > f_{14}(a, s, k)$. Since $G \in \operatorname{obs}(\mathcal{A}_k(\operatorname{excl}(\mathcal{F})))$, there exists a set $S \subseteq V(G)$ such that |S| = k + 1 and $G \setminus S \in \operatorname{excl}(\mathcal{F})$. Therefore, $G \setminus S$ does not contain K_s as a minor and $\operatorname{tw}(G \setminus S) > f_{15}(s) \cdot q$, so, due to Proposition 20, $G \setminus S$ contains a q-wall W^{\bullet} . Since $q = f_2(s) \cdot w$ and $G \setminus S$ does not contain K_s as a minor, by Proposition 7 there is set $A \subseteq V(G \setminus S)$ of size at most $f_3(s)$ and a flatness pair $(\hat{W}, \hat{\mathfrak{R}})$ of $G \setminus (S \cup A)$ of height w. By using Proposition 6, we can obtain a regular flatness pair $(\hat{W}', \hat{\mathfrak{R}}')$ of $G \setminus (S \cup A)$ of height w. Since $|S \cup A| \leq z$ and $(\hat{W}', \hat{\mathfrak{R}}')$ is of height $w = f_6(r, z, \tilde{a}, d)$, by Proposition 11 there exists a subwall \hat{W}' of \hat{W} of height r such that every \hat{W}' -tilt of $(\hat{W}, \hat{\mathfrak{R}})$ is d-homogeneous with respect to $\binom{S \cup A}{\leq \tilde{a}}$. We consider a \hat{W}' -tilt of $(\hat{W}, \hat{\mathfrak{R}})$, and keep in mind that it is a flatness pair of $G \setminus (S \cup A)$ of height r that is d-homogeneous with respect to $\binom{S \cup A}{\leq \tilde{a}}$. We consider a \hat{W}' -tilt of $(\hat{W}, \hat{\mathfrak{R}})$. Moreover, by Observation 4, (W, \mathfrak{R}) is regular.

Let $\tilde{\mathcal{Q}}$ be a (W, \mathfrak{R}) -canonical partition of $G \setminus (S \cup A)$. Let

 $A^{\star} = \{ v \in S \cup A \mid v \text{ is adjacent, in } G, \text{ to vertices of at least } x \text{ p-internal bags of } \tilde{\mathcal{Q}} \}.$

We consider a family $\mathcal{W} = \{W_1, \ldots, W_l\}$ of l b-subwalls of W such that for every $i \in [l]$, Ulnfluence_{\mathfrak{R}} (W_i) is a subgraph of $\bigcup \{Z \mid Z \text{ is a } p\text{-internal bag of } \tilde{\mathcal{Q}}\}$ and for every $i, j \in [l]$ with $i \neq j$, there is no internal bag $Z \in \tilde{\mathcal{Q}}$ that contains vertices of both $V(\bigcup \mathsf{Influence}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W_i))$ and $V(\bigcup \mathsf{Influence}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W_j))$. The existence of \mathcal{W} follows from the fact that $r \geq h = f_7(l, b, p)$ and Lemma 12. Notice that the set $N_G((S \cup A) \setminus A^*)$ intersects the vertex set at most $(x-1) \cdot |(S \cup A) \setminus A^*| \leq (x-1) \cdot (f_3(s) + k + 1) < l p\text{-internal bags of } \tilde{\mathcal{Q}}$. Hence, taking into account the aforementioned properties of the walls W_1, \ldots, W_l , there exists an $i \in [l]$ such that no vertex in $(S \cup A) \setminus A^*$ is adjacent to vertices of $\bigcup \mathsf{U}$ Influence_{$\mathfrak{R}}<math>(W_i)$. In other words, if there exists a vertex $v \in V(\bigcup \mathsf{Influence}_{\mathfrak{R}}(W_i))$ that is adjacent, in G, to a vertex $u \in S \cup A$, then $u \in A^*$.</sub>

Let v be a central vertex of W_i . Since $G \in \mathbf{obs}(\mathcal{A}_k(\mathbf{excl}(\mathcal{F})))$, it holds that $G \setminus v \in \mathcal{A}_k(\mathbf{excl}(\mathcal{F}))$. Thus, there is a set $S' \subseteq V(G \setminus v)$ of size k such that $G \setminus (S' \cup \{v\}) \in \mathbf{excl}(\mathcal{F})$. We set $A_{\mathrm{hit}}^* = A^* \cap S'$ and $A_{\mathrm{free}}^* = A^* \setminus S'$.

We claim that $|A_{\text{free}}^{\star}| \leq \tilde{a}$. To prove this, suppose to the contrary that $|A_{\text{free}}^{\star}| > \tilde{a}$, or equivalently $|A_{\text{free}}^{\star}| \geq a$. We have that (W, \mathfrak{R}) is a flatness pair of $G \setminus (S \cup A)$ of height $r \geq m$ and A_{free}^{\star} is a subset of $S \cup A$ such that every $v \in A_{\text{free}}^{\star}$ is adjacent, in G, to vertices of at least x p-internal bags of $\tilde{\mathcal{Q}}$ and $|A_{\text{free}}^{\star}| \geq a$, where $m = f_8(a, s, k+1), x = f_9(a, s, k+1)$, and $p = f_{10}(a, s, k+1)$. Therefore, by Corollary 14 applied to $\mathcal{F}, G, k+1, S \cup A, (W, \mathfrak{R}), \tilde{\mathcal{Q}}$, and A_{free}^{\star} , it holds that every set $S \subseteq V(G)$ of size at most k+1 such that $G \setminus S \in \text{excl}(\mathcal{F})$ intersects A_{free}^{\star} . As $S' \cup \{v\}$ has size k+1 and $G \setminus (S' \cup \{v\}) \in \text{excl}(\mathcal{F})$, it follows that S' intersects A_{free}^{\star} , a contradiction to the definition of A_{free}^{\star} .

Let $(\tilde{W}_i, \tilde{\mathfrak{R}}_i)$ be a W_i -tilt of (W, \mathfrak{R}) , which exists due to Proposition 5. Since $(\tilde{W}_i, \tilde{\mathfrak{R}}_i)$ is a W_i -tilt of (W, \mathfrak{R}) , Compass $_{\mathfrak{R}_i}(\tilde{W}_i)$ is a subgraph of Ulnfluence $\mathfrak{R}(W_i)$. Consequently, if A_i is the set of vertices in $S \cup A$ that are adjacent to vertices of Compass $_{\mathfrak{R}_i}(\tilde{W}_i)$ in G, then $A_i \subseteq A^*$. Let $A' = A_i \cap A_{\text{free}}^*$ and notice that, if we remove the vertices of A_{hit}^* from G, we can obtain a flatness pair $(\tilde{W}_i, \tilde{\mathfrak{R}}'_i)$ of $(G \setminus A_{\text{hit}}^*) \setminus A'$, where, if $\mathfrak{R}_i = (X, Y, P, C, \Gamma, \sigma, \pi)$, then \mathfrak{R}'_i is obtained from \mathfrak{R}_i by removing the set A_{hit}^* from X. Notice that Compass $_{\mathfrak{R}_i}(\tilde{W}_i) = \text{Compass}_{\mathfrak{R}'_i}(\tilde{W}_i)$. Moreover, since (W, \mathfrak{R}) is a flatness pair of $G \setminus (S \cup A)$ that is d-homogeneous with respect to $\binom{S \cup A}{\leq \tilde{a}}$ and \tilde{W}_i is a tilt of a subwall of W, by Observation 9 $(\tilde{W}_i, \mathfrak{R}'_i)$ is also a flatness pair of $G \setminus (S \cup A)$ that is d-homogeneous with respect to $\binom{S \cup A}{\leq \tilde{a}}$, imply that $(\tilde{W}_i, \mathfrak{R}'_i)$ is a flatness pair of $(G \setminus A_{\text{hit}}^*) \setminus A'$ that is d-homogeneous with respect to $2^{A'}$ (as $2^{A'} \subseteq \binom{S \cup A}{\leq \tilde{a}}$). Also, since (W, \mathfrak{R}) is regular, by Observation 4 we have that $(\tilde{W}_i, \mathfrak{R}_i)$ and therefore $(\tilde{W}_i, \mathfrak{R}'_i)$ are regular as well. Since $|A'| \leq \tilde{a}$ and the height of $(\tilde{W}_i, \mathfrak{R}'_i)$ is $b = f_{13}(\tilde{a}, \ell, 3, k)$, by Corollary 18 applied to $\tilde{a}, k - |A_{\text{hit}}^*|, G \setminus A_{\text{hit}}^*, A',$ and $(\tilde{W}_i, \mathfrak{R}'_i)$, we conclude that $G \in \mathcal{A}_k(\text{excl}(\mathcal{F}))$, a contradiction to the hypothesis that $G \in \mathbf{obs}(\mathcal{A}_k(\text{excl}(\mathcal{F})))$.

4 From small treewidth to small order

In this section we aim to prove the following result that provides an upper bound, in terms of treewidth, of the order of a graph in $\mathbf{obs}(\mathcal{A}_k(\mathbf{excl}(\mathcal{F})))$. Theorem 1 follows from Lemma 19 and Lemma 21.

Lemma 21. There exists a function $f_{16} : \mathbb{N}^2 \to \mathbb{N}$ such that if \mathcal{F} is a finite collection of graphs and G is a graph in $\mathbf{obs}(\mathcal{A}_k(\mathbf{excl}(\mathcal{F})))$ of treewidth tw, then $|V(G)| \leq f_{16}(\mathsf{tw}, \ell_{\mathcal{F}})$. Moreover, $f_{16}(\mathsf{tw}, \ell) = f_{16}(\mathsf{tw}, \ell_{\mathcal{F}})$.

 $2^{2^{\mathcal{O}(q(\ell) \cdot \mathsf{tw}^3 \cdot \log \mathsf{tw})}}$, where $\ell = \ell_{\mathcal{F}}$, $q(\ell) = 2^{2^{c^{2^{2^{\mathcal{O}(\ell \cdot \log \ell)}}}}}$, $c = f_{\mathsf{ul}}(\ell)$, and f_{ul} is the function of the Unique Linkage Theorem.

In order to prove Lemma 21, in Subsection 4.1 we provide some useful definitions and preliminary results on boundaried graphs, in Subsection 4.2 we define tree decompositions of boundaried graphs, and, finally, in Subsection 4.3 we prove Lemma 21.

4.1 Representatives of boundaried graphs

Minors of boundaried graphs. We say that a t-boundaried graph $\mathbf{G}_1 = (G_1, B_1, \rho_1)$ is a minor of a t-boundaried graph $\mathbf{G}_2 = (G_2, B_2, \rho_2)$, denoted by $\mathbf{G}_1 \leq_{\mathsf{m}} \mathbf{G}_2$, if there is a sequence of removals of non-boundary vertices, edge removals, and edge contractions in G_2 , not allowing contractions of edges with both endpoints in B_2 , that transforms \mathbf{G}_2 to a boundaried graph that is isomorphic to \mathbf{G}_1 (during edge contractions, boundary vertices persist). Note that this extends the usual definition of minors in graphs without boundary.

Compatible boundaried graphs. We say that two boundaried graphs $\mathbf{G}_1 = (G_1, B_1, \rho_1)$ and $\mathbf{G}_2 = (G_2, B_2, \rho_2)$ are *compatible* if $\rho_2^{-1} \circ \rho_1$ is an isomorphism from $G_1[B_1]$ to $G_2[B_2]$. Given two compatible boundaried graphs $\mathbf{G}_1 = (G_1, B_1, \rho_1)$ and $\mathbf{G}_2 = (G_2, B_2, \rho_2)$, we define $\mathbf{G}_1 \oplus \mathbf{G}_2$ as the graph obtained if we take the disjoint union of G_1 and G_2 and, for every $i \in [|B_1|]$, we identify vertices $\rho_1^{-1}(i)$ and $\rho_2^{-1}(i)$.

Equivalent boundaried graphs and representatives. Given an $h \in \mathbb{N}$ and two boundaried graphs \mathbf{G}_1 and \mathbf{G}_2 , we say that $\mathbf{G}_1 \leq_h \mathbf{G}_2$ if \mathbf{G}_1 and \mathbf{G}_2 are compatible and, for every graph H of detail at most h and every boundaried graph \mathbf{F} that is compatible with \mathbf{G}_1 (and therefore with \mathbf{G}_2 as well), it holds that

$$H \preceq_{\mathsf{m}} \mathbf{F} \oplus \mathbf{G}_1 \Rightarrow H \preceq_{\mathsf{m}} \mathbf{F} \oplus \mathbf{G}_2.$$

It is easy to observe the following.

Observation 22. If $\mathbf{G}_1 \preceq_{\mathsf{m}} \mathbf{G}_2$, then $\mathbf{G}_1 \leq_h \mathbf{G}_2$ for every $h \in \mathbb{N}$.

Given $h, t \in \mathbb{N}$, we say that two t-boundaried graphs \mathbf{G}_1 and \mathbf{G}_2 are *h*-equivalent, denoted by $\mathbf{G}_1 \equiv_{h,t} \mathbf{G}_2$, if $\mathbf{G}_1 \leq_h \mathbf{G}_2$ and $\mathbf{G}_2 \leq_h \mathbf{G}_1$. Note that $\equiv_{h,t}$ is an equivalence relation on \mathcal{B} and that only boundaried graphs with the same boundary size can be *h*-equivalent. A minimum-order element of an equivalence class of $\equiv_{h,t}$ is called *representative* of $\equiv_{h,t}$. For every $t \in \mathbb{N}$, we define a set of t-representatives for $\equiv_{h,t}$ to be a collection containing a minimum-order representative for each equivalence class of $\equiv_{h,t}$. Given $t, h \in \mathbb{N}$, we denote by $\mathcal{R}_h^{(t)}$ a set of t-representatives for $\equiv_{h,t}$.

We need the following result from [8].

Proposition 23. There exists a function $f_{17} : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{N}$ such that for every $t \in \mathbb{N}_{\geq 1}$, $|\mathcal{R}_h^{(t)}| \leq 2^{f_{17}(h) \cdot t \cdot \log t}$. In particular, the relation $\equiv_{h,t}$ partitions $\mathcal{B}^{(t)}$ into $2^{f_{17}(h) \cdot t \cdot \log t}$ equivalence classes.

Moreover, it holds that $f_{17}(h) = 2^{2^{c^{2^{-(1 \log n)}}}}$, where $c = f_{ul}(h)$ and f_{ul} is the function of the Unique Linkage Theorem.

Characteristic of boundaried graphs. Let $t, h \in \mathbb{N}$. We denote by $\mathcal{P}_{t,h}$ the set $\{(I, \mathbf{R}) \mid I \in 2^{[t]} \text{ and } \mathbf{R} \in \mathcal{R}_h^{(t-|I|)}\}$. Given a $k \in \mathbb{N}$ and a pair $(I, \mathbf{R}) \in \mathcal{P}_{t,h}$, we define the function $\mathbf{p}_{k,I,\mathbf{R}}: \mathcal{B}^{(t)} \to [0, k+1]$ such that for every t-boundaried graph $\mathbf{G} = (G, B, \rho)$,

 $\mathbf{p}_{k,I,\mathbf{R}}(\mathbf{G}) = \min\{|S| \mid S \subseteq V(G) \text{ of size at most } k, \ \rho(S \cap B) = I, \text{ and } \mathbf{G} \setminus S \leq_h \mathbf{R}\}.$

If such a set S does not exist, we set $\mathbf{p}_{k,I,\mathbf{R}}(\mathbf{G}) = k + 1$. Also, we define the (k,h)-characteristic function of the t-boundaried graph \mathbf{G} to be the function $\mathsf{char}_{\mathbf{G}}^{(k,h)} : \mathcal{P}_{t,h} \to [0, k+1]$ that maps every pair $(I, \mathbf{R}) \in \mathcal{P}_{t,h}$ to the integer $\mathbf{p}_{k,I,\mathbf{R}}(\mathbf{G})$.

We now prove the following result.

Lemma 24. For every $t, k, h \in \mathbb{N}$, if $\mathbf{G}_1, \mathbf{G}_2$ are two t-boundaried graphs such that $\mathbf{G}_1 \preceq_{\mathsf{m}} \mathbf{G}_2$, then, for every $(I, \mathbf{R}) \in \mathcal{P}_{t,h}$, $\mathsf{char}_{\mathbf{G}_1}^{(k,h)}(I, \mathbf{R}) \leq \mathsf{char}_{\mathbf{G}_2}^{(k,h)}(I, \mathbf{R})$.

Proof. Let $\mathbf{G}_1 = (G_1, B_1, \rho_1)$ and $\mathbf{G}_2 = (G_2, B_2, \rho_2)$ be two t-boundaried graphs such that $\mathbf{G}_1 \preceq_{\mathsf{m}} \mathbf{G}_2$. Also, let $(I, \mathbf{R}) \in \mathcal{P}_{t,h}$ and $w = \mathbf{p}_{k,I,\mathbf{R}}(\mathbf{G}_2)$. We will prove that $\mathbf{p}_{k,I,\mathbf{R}}(\mathbf{G}_1) \leq w$. In the case where w = k + 1, the inequality holds trivially since, by definition, $\mathbf{p}_{k,I,\mathbf{R}}(\mathbf{G}_1) \in [0, k + 1]$. Also, w = 0 only if $I = \emptyset$, in which case the empty set is a certificate that $\mathbf{p}_{k,I,\mathbf{R}}(\mathbf{G}_2) = 0$ and since, due to Observation 22, $\mathbf{G}_1 \preceq_{\mathsf{m}} \mathbf{G}_2$ implies that $\mathbf{G}_1 \leq_h \mathbf{G}_2$, it holds that $\mathbf{G}_1 \leq_h \mathbf{R}$ and therefore $\mathbf{p}_{k,I,\mathbf{R}}(\mathbf{G}_1) = 0$. Thus, we can assume that $w \in [k]$. Let S be a subset of $V(G_2)$ of size w such that $\rho_2(S \cap B_2) = I$ and $\mathbf{G}_2 \setminus S \leq_h \mathbf{R}$. Let S' be the subset of $V(G_1)$ obtained from S after applying in G_2 the operations that transform it to G_1 , i.e., the subset of $V(G_1)$ that contains the resulting vertices after the contraction of edges with some endpoint in S and the vertices of S that are not removed or whose incident edges are not contracted while transforming \mathbf{G}_2 to \mathbf{G}_1 . On the one hand, since $B_1 = B_2$, it holds that $\rho_1(S' \cap B_1) = \rho_2(S \cap B_2)$. On the other hand, $\mathbf{G}_1 \setminus S' \preceq_{\mathsf{m}} \mathbf{G}_2 \setminus S$ and thus, due to Observation 22, $\mathbf{G}_1 \setminus S' \leqslant_h \mathbf{G}_2 \setminus S$, which, in turn, implies that $\mathbf{G}_1 \setminus S' \leq_h \mathbf{R}$. Hence, $\mathbf{p}_{k,I,\mathbf{R}}(\mathbf{G}_1) \leq w = \mathbf{p}_{k,I,\mathbf{R}}(\mathbf{G}_2)$.

Given $x, y \in \mathbb{N}$, we set $S_{x,y}$ to be the set of vectors of size y whose elements are in [x]. Given an $n \in \mathbb{N}$ and two vectors $v = (v_1, \ldots, v_n)$ and $v' = (v'_1, \ldots, v'_n)$, we say that $v \leq v'$ (resp. v = v') if for every $i \in [n]$, $v_i \leq v'_i$ (resp. $v_i = v'_i$). We say that a sequence $V = \langle v_1, \ldots, v_m \rangle$ of vectors is monotone if for every $i, j \in [m]$ it holds that $i \leq j$ if and only if $v_i \leq v_j$. It is easy to observe the following.

Observation 25. Let $m, x, y \in \mathbb{N}$. For every monotone sequence $V = \langle v_1, \ldots, v_m \rangle$ of vectors in $S_{x,y}$, if $m \geq x \cdot y + 1$ then there exists an $i \in [m-1]$ such that $v_i = v_{i+1}$.

We next prove that for every chain of "many enough" boundaried graphs that are ordered under the minor relation, there exist two boundaried graphs that have the same characteristic function.

Lemma 26. There exists a function $f_{18} : \mathbb{N}^2 \to \mathbb{N}$ such that for every $k, t, h \in \mathbb{N}$, if $\mathbf{G}_1, \ldots, \mathbf{G}_d$ is a sequence of boundaried graphs where, for every $i \in [d-1]$, $\mathbf{G}_i \preceq_{\mathsf{m}} \mathbf{G}_{i+1}$ and $d \geq f_{18}(k, t, h)$, then there exists an $i \in [d-1]$ such that, for every $(I, \mathbf{R}) \in \mathcal{P}_{t,h}$, it holds that $\operatorname{char}_{\mathbf{G}_i}^{(k,h)}(I, \mathbf{R}) = \operatorname{char}_{\mathbf{G}_i+1}^{(k,h)}(I, \mathbf{R})$. Moreover, $f_{18}(k, t, h) = k \cdot 2^{\mathcal{O}(f_{17}(h) \cdot t \cdot \log t)}$.

Proof. We set $y = |\mathcal{P}_{t,h}|$ and $f_{18}(k,t,h) = (k+2) \cdot y + 1$. By Proposition 23, we have that $y = 2^{\mathcal{O}(f_{17}(h) \cdot t \cdot \log t)}$. For every \mathbf{G}_i , we set c_i to be the vector corresponding to $\mathsf{char}_{\mathbf{G}_i}^{(k,h)}$ and observe

that it is a vector of size y whose coordinates are elements in [0, k+1]. By Lemma 24, $\langle c_1, \ldots, c_d \rangle$ is a monotone sequence and thus, by Observation 25, since $d \ge (k+2) \cdot y + 1$ there is an $i \in [d-1]$ such that $c_i = c_{i+1}$.

4.2 Tree decompositions of boundaried graphs

In this subsection, we deal with tree decompositions of boundaried graphs.

Given a tree T and two distinct vertices a, b of V(T), we denote by aTb the unique (a, b)-path in T. Given a graph G and two sets $X, Y \subseteq V(G)$, a collection of t vertex-disjoint paths between X and Y is a set of t paths P_1, \ldots, P_t , where, for every $i \in [t]$, one endpoint of P_i is in X and the other is in Y and for every $i, j \in [t], i \neq j, V(P_i) \cap V(P_j) = \emptyset$.

Rooted trees. A rooted tree is a pair (T, r), where T is a tree and $r \in V(T)$. We call r the root of T. Given two vertices a, b of T, we write $a \leq_{(T,r)} b$ to denote that $a \in V(rTb)$ and, in this case, we say that b is a descendant of a in (T, r). Given some $q \in V(T)$, we denote the set of descendants of q in (T, r) as $\text{desc}_{T,r}(q)$. The children of a vertex $q \in V(T)$ in (T, r) are the descendants of q in (T, r) that are adjacent to q in T. A rooted tree (T, r) is binary if every vertex of T has at most two children.

Treewidth of boundaried graphs. Let $\mathbf{G} = (G, B, \rho)$ be a boundaried graph. A tree decomposition of \mathbf{G} is a triple (T, χ, r) where (T, χ) is a tree decomposition of G and r is a vertex of T such that $\chi(r) = B$. The width of (T, χ, r) is the width of (T, χ) . The treewidth of a boundaried graph \mathbf{G} is the minimum width over all its tree decompositions and is denoted by $\mathsf{tw}(\mathbf{G})$.

Let $\mathbf{G} = (G, B, \rho)$ be a boundaried graph and (T, χ, r) be a tree decomposition of \mathbf{G} . For every $q \in V(T)$, we set $T_q = T[\operatorname{desc}_{T,r}(q)]$ and $G_q = G[\bigcup_{w \in V(T_q)} \chi(w)]$. Notice that if $a, b \in V(T)$ and $a \leq_{(T,r)} b$, then G_b is a subgraph of G_a . We also define the t_q -boundaried graph $\overline{\mathbf{G}}_q = (\overline{G}_q, \chi(q), \rho_q)$, where $\overline{G}_q = G \setminus (V(G_q) \setminus \chi(q))$. Notice that \mathbf{G}_q and $\overline{\mathbf{G}}_q$ are compatible and $\mathbf{G}_q \oplus \overline{\mathbf{G}}_q = G$.

Our next step is to use a special type of tree decompositions, namely linked tree decompositions, defined by Robertson and Seymour in [72]. Thomas in [87] proved that every graph G admits a linked tree decomposition of width $\mathsf{tw}(G)$ (see also [10, 30]). By combining the result of [87] and [15, Lemmas 4 and 6], we can consider tree decompositions as asserted in the following result.

Proposition 27. Let $t \in \mathbb{N}_{\geq 1}$. For every boundaried graph $\mathbf{G} = (G, B, \rho)$ of treewidth t - 1, there exists a tree decomposition (T, χ, r) of \mathbf{G} of width t - 1 such that

- 1. (T, r) is a binary tree,
- 2. for every $a, b \in V(T)$ where a is a child of b in (T, r), if $|\chi(a)| = |\chi(b)|$ then G_a is a proper subgraph of G_b , i.e., $|V(G_a)| < |V(G_b)|$,
- 3. for every $s \in \mathbb{N}$ and every pair $u_1, u_2 \in V(T)$, where $u_1 \leq_{(T,r)} u_2$ and $|\chi(u_1)| = |\chi(u_2)|$, either there is an internal vertex w of u_1Tu_2 such that $|\chi(w)| < s$, or there exists a collection of s vertex-disjoint paths in G between $\chi(u_1)$ and $\chi(u_2)$, and
- 4. $|V(G)| \le t \cdot |V(T)|$.

In fact, linked tree decompositions are defined as the tree decompositions satisfying only property (3) [72,87]. In our proofs, we will need the extra properties (1), (2), and (4) that are provided by [15, Lemmas 4 and 6].

4.3 Bounding the order of an obstruction of small treewidth

In this subsection, we prove Lemma 21. For this, we also need the following result (for a proof see e.g. [42, Lemma 14]).

Proposition 28. Let $r, m \in \mathbb{N}_{\geq 1}$ and w be a word of length m^r over the alphabet [r]. Then there is a number $k \in [r]$ and a subword u of w such that u contains only numbers not smaller than k and u contains the number k at least m times.

Note that a word of length m^r over the alphabet [r] can equivalently be seen as an element of S_{r,m^r} . We are now ready to prove Lemma 21.

Proof of Lemma 21. Let $G \in \mathbf{obs}(\mathcal{A}_k(\mathbf{excl}(\mathcal{F})))$. We set $t := \mathsf{tw}(G) + 1$. For simplicity, we use ℓ instead of $\ell_{\mathcal{F}}$. We set

$$d := f_{18}(k, t, \ell),$$

$$m := (2^{\binom{t}{2}} + 1) \cdot d$$

$$x := m^t, \text{ and}$$

$$f_{16}(t, \ell) := t \cdot 2^x.$$

Suppose that $|V(G)| > f_{16}(t, \ell)$. Let (T, χ) be a tree decomposition of G of width $\mathsf{tw}(G)$ and let $r \in V(T)$. We consider the rooted tree (T, r) and we set $B := \chi(r)$ and a bijection $\rho : B \to [|B|]$. We set $\mathbf{G} = (G, B, \rho)$ and observe that (T, χ, r) is a tree decomposition of \mathbf{G} of width $\mathsf{tw}(G)$. Since $\mathsf{tw}(\mathbf{G}) = \mathsf{tw}(G) = t - 1$, by Proposition 27, there exists a tree decomposition (T, χ, r) of \mathbf{G} of width t - 1 such that Properties (1) to (4) are satisfied.

Since $|V(G)| > f_{16}(t, \ell) = t \cdot 2^x$, Property (4) implies that $|V(T)| > 2^x$. Also, by Property (1), (T, r) is a binary tree and therefore there exists a leaf u of T such that $|V(rTu)| \ge x$. We set $\ell := |V(rTu)|$.

We set $v_1 = r$ and for every $i \in [\ell - 1]$, we set v_{i+1} to be the child of v_i in (T, r) that belongs to V(rTu). Keep in mind that $v_\ell = u$. For every $i \in [\ell]$, we set $c_i := |\chi(v_i)|$ and observe that, since (T, χ, r) has width t - 1, $c_i \in [t]$.

Let C be the word $c_1 \cdots c_x$. Since $x = m^t$ and every $c_i \in [t]$, then, due to Proposition 28, there is a $t' \in [t]$ and a subword C' of C such that, for every c in C', $c \ge t'$ and there are at least m numbers in C' that are equal to t'. Therefore, there exists a set $\{z_1, \ldots, z_m\} \subseteq V(T)$ such that for every $i \in [2, m], z_i$ is a descendant of z_{i-1} in (T, r), for every $z' \in V(z_1Tz_m)$ it holds that $|\chi(z')| \ge t'$, and, for every $i \in [m], |\chi(z_i)| = t'$. Hence, Property (3) of the tree decomposition (T, χ, r) of **G** implies that there exists a collection $\mathcal{P} = \{P_1, \ldots, P_{t'}\}$ of t' vertex-disjoint paths in G between $\chi(z_1)$ and $\chi(z_m)$.

For every $i \in [m]$, let ρ_i be the function mapping a vertex v in $\chi(z_i)$ to the index of the path of \mathcal{P} it intersects, i.e., for every $j \in [t']$, if v is a vertex in $V(P_j) \cap \chi(z_i)$, where $P_j \in \mathcal{P}$, then $\rho_i(v) = j$. Also, for every $i \in [m]$, let \mathbf{G}_{z_i} be the t'-boundaried graph $(G_{z_i}, \chi(z_i), \rho_i)$. Since, $m = (2^{\binom{t}{2}} + 1) \cdot d$, there is a set $J \subseteq [m]$ of size d such that for every $i, j \in J$, the graph $G_{z_i}[\chi(z_i)]$ is isomorphic to the graph $G_{z_j}[\chi(z_j)]$. Therefore, for every $i, j \in J$, \mathbf{G}_{z_i} and \mathbf{G}_{z_j} are compatible. Furthermore, observe that for every $i, j \in J$ with $i \leq j$, $\mathbf{G}_{z_i} \preceq_{\mathsf{m}} \mathbf{G}_{z_j}$. To see why this holds, for every $i, j \in J$ with i < j, let $\mathcal{P}_{i,j}$ be the collection of subpaths of \mathcal{P} between the vertices of $\chi(z_i)$ and $\chi(z_j)$ and consider the graph $G_{z_i}[\chi(z_i)] \cup \bigcup \mathcal{P}_{i,j} \cup G_{z_j}$, that is a subgraph of G_{z_i} . By contracting the edges in $\mathcal{P}_{i,j}$, we obtain a boundaried graph isomorphic to \mathbf{G}_{z_j} . Also, recall that $|J| = d = f_{18}(k, t, \ell)$. Thus, by Lemma 26, there exist $i, j \in J$ such that j is the smallest element in J that is greater than i and $\operatorname{char}_{\mathbf{G}_{z_i}}^{(k,\ell)} = \operatorname{char}_{\mathbf{G}_{z_j}}^{(k,\ell)}$. For simplicity, we set $a := z_i$ and $b := z_j$. Notice that, in G, by contracting the edges of the paths in \mathcal{P} and removing the vertices of G_a that are not vertices of G_b , we obtain a graph isomorphic to $\overline{\mathbf{G}}_a \oplus \mathbf{G}_b$. Therefore, $\overline{\mathbf{G}}_a \oplus \mathbf{G}_b$ is a minor of G. Furthermore, $|V(\overline{\mathbf{G}}_a \oplus \mathbf{G}_b)| < |V(G)|$. To prove this, we argue that G_b is a proper subgraph of G_a . First recall that for every $y \in V(aTb)$, $|\chi(y)| \ge t'$. If there is a $y \in V(aTb)$ such that $|\chi(y)| > t'$, then there is a vertex $v \in \chi(y)$ that is a vertex of $V(G_a) \setminus V(G_b)$ and thus G_b is a proper subgraph of G_a , while in the case where for every $y \in V(aTb)$, $|\chi(y)| = t'$, Property (2) implies that G_b is a proper subgraph of G_a .

Let $G' = \bar{\mathbf{G}}_a \oplus \mathbf{G}_b$. Since |V(G')| < |V(G)|, G' is a minor of G, and $G \in \mathbf{obs}(\mathcal{A}_k(\mathbf{excl}(\mathcal{F})))$, it holds that $G' \in \mathcal{A}_k(\mathbf{excl}(\mathcal{F}))$. Therefore, there exists a set $S \subseteq V(G')$ of size k such that $G' \setminus S \in \mathbf{excl}(\mathcal{F})$. Let $S_{\mathrm{in}} = S \cap V(G_b)$ and $S_{\mathrm{out}} = S \setminus S_{\mathrm{in}}$. We set $I_S := \rho_b(\chi(b) \cap S_{\mathrm{in}})$, \mathbf{R} to be the t'-boundaried graph in $\mathcal{R}_{\ell}^{(t')}$ that is ℓ -equivalent to $\mathbf{G}_b \setminus S_{\mathrm{in}}$, and $w := \mathrm{char}_{\mathbf{G}_b}^{(k,\ell)}(I_S, \mathbf{R})$. Observe that $w \in [|S_{\mathrm{in}}|]$. The fact that $\mathrm{char}_{\mathbf{G}_a}^{(k,\ell)} = \mathrm{char}_{\mathbf{G}_b}^{(k,\ell)}$ implies that $\mathrm{char}_{\mathbf{G}_b}^{(k,\ell)}(I_S, \mathbf{R}) = w$. Therefore, there exists a set $S' \subseteq V(G_a)$ such that |S'| = w, $\rho_a(\chi(b) \cap S') = I_S$, and $\mathbf{G}_a \setminus S' \leq_{\ell} \mathbf{R}$. Since $\mathbf{R} \equiv_{\ell,t'} \mathbf{G}_b \setminus S_{\mathrm{in}}$, the fact that $\mathbf{G}_a \setminus S' \leq_{\ell} \mathbf{R}$ implies that $\mathbf{G}_a \setminus S' \leq_{\ell} \mathbf{G}_b \setminus S_{\mathrm{in}}$.

To conclude the proof, we argue that $G \setminus (S_{\text{out}} \cup S') \in \text{excl}(\mathcal{F})$, which together with the fact that $|S_{\text{out}} \cup S'| \leq |S| = k$ implies that $G \in \mathcal{A}_k(\text{excl}(\mathcal{F}))$, a contradiction. Indeed, since $G \setminus (S_{\text{out}} \cup S') = (\bar{\mathbf{G}}_a \setminus S_{\text{out}}) \oplus (\mathbf{G}_a \setminus S')$ and $\mathbf{G}_a \setminus S' \leq_{\ell} \mathbf{G}_b \setminus S_{\text{in}}$, every graph $H \in \mathcal{F}$ that is a minor of $(\bar{\mathbf{G}}_a \setminus S_{\text{out}}) \oplus (\mathbf{G}_a \setminus S')$ is also a minor of $(\bar{\mathbf{G}}_a \setminus S_{\text{in}}) = G' \setminus S$. Consequently, $G' \setminus S \in \text{excl}(\mathcal{F})$ implies that $G \setminus (S_{\text{out}} \cup S') \in \text{excl}(\mathcal{F})$.

5 Proof of Lemma 13

In this section we prove a series of combinatorial results. In particular, in Subsection 5.1 we prove a lemma (Lemma 29) that will be useful for the proof of Lemma 30, presented in Subsection 5.2. The latter, together with a result proved in Subsection 5.3, imply Lemma 13.

5.1 Supporting combinatorial result

Given a $(k \times r)$ -grid H with vertices $(x, y) \in [k] \times [r]$, and some $i \in [k]$, the *i*-th vertical path of H is the one whose vertices, in order of appearance, are $(i, 1), (i, 2), \ldots, (i, r)$. Also, given some $j \in [r]$, the *j*-th horizontal path of H is the one whose vertices, in order of appearance, are $(1, j), (2, j), \ldots, (k, j)$.

Given a $(n \times (2m + 1))$ -grid H, we refer to the (m + 1)-th horizontal path of H as the *middle* horizontal path of H, which we denote by P_H . Let $(i, j, j') \in [n] \times [-m, m]^2$ with $j \neq j'$. We denote by $P_{i,j \to j'}$ the subpath of the *i*-th vertical path of H starting from the vertex (i, m + 1 + j) and finishing at (i, m + 1 + j'). Let $(i, i', j) \in [n]^2 \times [-m, m]$ with $i \neq i'$. We denote by $P_{i \to i', j}$ the subpath of the (m + 1 + j)-th horizontal path of H starting from the vertex (i, m + 1 + j) and finishing at (i', m + 1 + j). See Figure 4 for an illustration of the above definitions.



Figure 4: A (9 × 7)-grid H and the paths P_H , $P_{3,-2\rightarrow2}$, and $P_{4\rightarrow8,1}$ (depicted in red, blue, and orange, respectively).

Given a path P and three integers $r, h, d \ge 1$, we say that a collection C of subsets of V(P) is (r, h, d)-scattered in P, if $C = \{C_1, \ldots, C_h\}$, where for every $i \in [h]$ C_i is a subset of V(P) of cardinality r, such that $\forall i, j \in [h], C_i \cap C_j = \emptyset$ and $\forall u, v \in \bigcup_{i \in [h]} C_i$, dist $P(u, v) > d^{-5}$.

We use the term k-grid for the $(k \times k)$ -grid. We say that a graph is a partially triangulated r-grid if it can be obtained from an r-grid after adding edges in a way that the remaining graph remains planar. We extend all above definitions of vertical, horizontal, and middle horizontal path of a grid to partially triangulated grids.

Panchromatic contractions. The purpose of this subsection and the next one is the proof of a lemma (Lemma 30) on colored triangulated grids that, we believe, may have independent interest and applications. Our purpose is to prove that for every k, if H is a big enough triangulated grid whose vertices are coloured by some fixed set of colors, so that each color appears many enough times in the sufficiently internal part of H, then H can be contracted to a triangulated k-grid R in a way that each vertex of R is the result of a "panchromatic contraction", in the sense that it is the result of the contraction of vertices of all different colors. It also follows that the terms "big enough", "many enough", and "sufficiently internal" are quantified by functions that are polynomial in k. This result is the combinatorial core of the proof of Lemma 13 that will follow in Subsection 5.3.

The rest of this subsection is devoted to the proof of the following result, that intuitively states that given a big-enough grid H and some colors for the vertices of the middle horizontal path of H, if each color appears sufficiently many times in a scattered way, then we can contract H to a large partially triangulated grid R in which each vertex carries all colors.

Lemma 29. There exist two functions $f_{19} : \mathbb{N}^3 \to \mathbb{N}$ and $f_{20} : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{N}$ such that for every $r, a, d \in \mathbb{N}$, with $d \geq 2r^2$, if H is a partially triangulated $(n \times m)$ -grid with $n \geq f_{19}(r, a, d)$ and $m \geq f_{20}(r)$, and $\mathcal{C} = \{C_1, \ldots, C_a\}$ is a collection of subsets of vertices of P_H that is (r^2, a, d) -scattered in P_H , then H contains as a contraction a partially triangulated r-grid R such that the model of each vertex of R intersects every $C_i, i \in [a]$. Moreover, $f_{19}(r, a, d) = \mathcal{O}(r^2 \cdot a \cdot d)$ and $f_{20}(r) = \mathcal{O}(r^2)$.

⁵Given a graph G and two vertices $u, v \in V(G)$, we define the *distance between* u and v in G, denoted by $dist_G(u, v)$, as the minimum number of edges in a path with u, v as its endpoints.

Proof. Let $r, a, d \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $d \geq 2r^2$. We set $f_{19}(r, a, d) = r^2 \cdot a \cdot (d+1)$ and $f_{20}(r) = 2(r^2 + r+1) + 1$. Let H be a partially triangulated $(n \times m)$ -grid with $n \geq f_{19}(r, a, d)$ and $m \geq f_{20}(r)$, and $\mathcal{C} = \{C_1, \ldots, C_a\}$ be a collection of subsets of vertices of P_H that is (r^2, a, d) -scattered in P_H . Notice that we ask $n \geq f_{19}(r, a, d) = r^2 \cdot a \cdot (d+1)$, in order to allow the existence of the collection \mathcal{C} in P_H . Also, keep in mind that the middle horizontal path P_H of H is its $\lceil m/2 \rceil$ -th horizontal path.

We define a function $p: \bigcup \mathcal{C} \to [n]$ that maps every vertex $v \in \bigcup \mathcal{C}$ to an integer $i \in [n]$ if vbelongs to the intersection of the *i*-th vertical path of H with P_H . Intuitively, p(v) indicates the position of vertex v on the middle horizontal path of H. Observe that since \mathcal{C} is (r^2, a, d) -scattered, it follows that for every $u, v \in \bigcup \mathcal{C}$ with $u \neq v$, it holds that |p(u) - p(v)| > d. We define the relation $<_p$ on the vertices of $\bigcup \mathcal{C}$ such that for every $u, v \in \bigcup \mathcal{C}, u <_p v$ if and only if p(u) < p(v). For every $i \in [a]$, we fix an ordering of the elements of C_i with respect to $<_p$, i.e., $C_i = \{v_1^i, \ldots, v_{r^2}^i\}$ where for every $j, j' \in [r^2], j < j'$ if and only if $v_j^i <_p v_{j'}^i$. Intuitively, we can see the set C_i as the vertices in $\bigcup \mathcal{C}$ colored with color i and v_j^i as the j-th vertex of color i that we encounter while traversing P_H from left to right.

We now aim to construct the vertices of the desired r-grid R. To do this, we define a collection of pairwise vertex-disjoint trees that are subgraphs of H and every tree contains a vertex of every C_i . The edges of each tree will be contracted to a single vertex that will be a vertex of R.

Towards this, we first consider a partition X_1, \ldots, X_{r^2} of $\bigcup C$ such that for every $j \in [r^2]$, $X_j := \{v_j^1, \ldots, v_j^a\}$. Intuitively, each set X_j contains the *j*-th vertex (with respect to the ordering defined by $<_p$) of each color (i.e., of each $C_i, i \in [a]$). Observe that for every $(i, j) \in [a] \times [r^2]$, $C_i \cap X_j = \{v_j^i\}$. In the eventual grid *R* that will be constructed, the model of every vertex of the grid will contain a unique set X_j and therefore, as each X_j intersects every C_i , the model of every vertex of the grid *R* will intersect every $C_i, i \in [a]$, as claimed.

For every $j \in [r^2]$, let x_j^{left} (resp. x_j^{right}) be the vertex in X_j such that for every $x \in X_j$, if $x \neq x_j^{\text{left}}$ (resp. $x \neq x_j^{\text{right}}$) then $x_j^{\text{left}} <_p x$ (resp. $x <_p x_j^{\text{right}}$). For every $j \in [r^2]$, we set T_j to be the graph

$$P_{p(x_j^{\mathsf{left}}) \to p(x_j^{\mathsf{right}}), j} \cup P_{p(x_j^{\mathsf{left}}), j \to r^2 + 1} \cup P_{p(x_j^{\mathsf{right}}), -(r^2 + 1) \to 0} \cup \bigcup_{x \in V(X_j)} P_{p(x), 0 \to j}$$

Recall that P_H is the $\lceil m/2 \rceil$ -th horizontal path of H. We set $s_j = (p(x_j^{\text{left}}), \lceil m/2 \rceil + r^2 + 1)$ and $t_j = (p(x_j^{\text{right}}), \lceil m/2 \rceil - (r^2 + 1))$. See Figure 5 for an illustration of the above definitions. Observe that T_j is a tree whose leaves are the vertices in $(X_j \setminus \{x_j^{\text{right}}\}) \cup \{s_j, t_j\}$.



Figure 5: Visualization of the graph T_j (depicted in red) for h = 5.

We stress that we can construct the graphs T_j since $m \ge f_{20}(r)$. Observe that every T_j is a tree and for $j \ne j'$, T_j and $T_{j'}$ are not necessarily vertex-disjoint. To get a collection of pairwise vertex-disjoint trees, we have to resolve possible intersections.

Notice that if j < j', then T_j intersects $T_{j'}$ only in the vertices $(p(v_{j'}^i), j), i \in [a]$ where $v_{j'}^i <_p x_j^{\mathsf{right}}$ (see Figure 6). For every $j \in [r^2 - 1]$ we set

$$I_{j} = \{h \in [n] \mid \exists (i, j') \in [a] \times [j+1, r^{2}] : h = p(v_{j'}^{i}) \land v_{j'}^{i} <_{p} x_{j}^{\mathsf{right}}) \}.$$

Intuitively, these are the positions (in P_H) of the vertices of every $T_{j'}, j' > j$ that are on the left of x_j^{right} (see Figure 6). For every $h \in I_j$, we set $h^{\mathsf{left}} = h - (r^2 - j), h^{\mathsf{right}} = h + r^2 - j$, and U_h^j to be



Figure 6: Visualization of the graphs T_j (depicted in red), $T_{j'}$ (depicted in blue), and $T_{j''}$ (depicted in green) for h = 5. Here, if we assume that j < j' < j'', then $I_j = \{p(v_{j'}^2), p(v_{j''}^2), p(v_{j''}^3), p(v_{j''}^1), p(v_{j''}^1)\}$.

the graph depicted in Figure 7. More precisely,

$$U_h^{j} = P_{h^{\mathsf{left}}, -(r^2-j) \to j} \cup P_{h^{\mathsf{left}} \to h^{\mathsf{right}}, -(r^2-j)} \cup P_{h^{\mathsf{right}}, -(r^2-j) \to j}.$$

$$(h^{\mathsf{left}}, \lceil m/2 \rceil) \left. \begin{array}{c} j \\ r^2 - j \end{array} \right| \begin{pmatrix} (h, \lceil m/2 \rceil) \\ r^2 - j \\$$

Figure 7: Visualization of the graph U_h^j . The vertices $(h^{\mathsf{left}}, \lceil m/2 \rceil)$, $(h, \lceil m/2 \rceil)$, and $(h^{\mathsf{right}}, \lceil m/2 \rceil)$ are the vertices on the intersection of the path P_H with the h^{left} -th, h-th, and h^{right} -th vertical path of H, respectively.

Also, we set T_i^{\star} to be the graph

$$\left(T_j \setminus \bigcup_{h \in I_j} P_{h^{\mathsf{left}} \to h^{\mathsf{right}}, j}\right) \cup \bigcup_{h \in I_j} U_h^j$$

Observe that, since \mathcal{C} is (r^2, a, d) -scattered and $d \geq 2r^2, T_1^*, \ldots, T_{r^2}^*$ are pairwise vertex-disjoint trees each containing a vertex of every $C_i, i \in [a]$. Indeed, any possible intersection between, say T_i and T_j , does not exist anymore when we reroute through the graphs $U_h^j, j \in [r^2], h \in I_j$. Moreover, no new intersections are created by the addition of the graphs U_h^j , since by the fact that \mathcal{C} is (r^2, a, d) -scattered, $d \geq 2r^2$, and by the construction of U_h^j , every two $U_h^j, U_{h'}^{j'}$, with $j \neq j'$ and $h \neq h'$, are disjoint. See Figure 8.



Figure 8: The trees T_i^{\star} (depicted in red), $T_{i'}^{\star}$ (depicted in blue), and $T_{j''}$ (depicted in green).

Towards the construction of the desired r-grid, we already mentioned that some trees would be contracted to single vertices. These trees are $T_j^*, j \in [r^2]$. Our aim now is to "connect" these vertices, obtained by the contraction of each $T_j^*, j \in [r^2]$, in order to form the desired r-grid.

Recall that, for every $j \in [r^2]$, $s_j = (p(x_j^{\mathsf{left}}), \lceil m/2 \rceil + r^2 + 1)$ and $t_j = (p(x_j^{\mathsf{right}}), \lceil m/2 \rceil - (r^2 + 1))$. For simplicity, we set $l^{\uparrow} = \lceil m/2 \rceil + r^2 + 1$ and $l^{\downarrow} = \lceil m/2 \rceil - (r^2 + 1)$. Also, for every $j \in [r^2]$, we set $q_j^{\mathsf{left}} = p(x_j^{\mathsf{right}})$ and $q_j^{\mathsf{right}} = p(x_j^{\mathsf{right}})$. Therefore, for every $j \in [r^2]$, $s_j = (q_j^{\mathsf{left}}, l^{\uparrow})$ and $t_j = (q_j^{\mathsf{right}}, l^{\downarrow})$. Now, for every odd $i \in [r-1]$, we define L_i^{\uparrow} to be the graph

$$\begin{split} \bigcup_{j \in [r]} \left(P_{q_{(i-1)\cdot r+j}^{\mathsf{left}}, l^{\uparrow} \to l^{\uparrow} + j} \cup P_{q_{(i-1)\cdot r+j}^{\mathsf{left}} \to q_{(i+1)\cdot r-j+1}^{\mathsf{left}}, l^{\uparrow} + j} \cup P_{q_{(i+1)\cdot r-j+1}^{\mathsf{left}}, l^{\uparrow} \to l^{\uparrow} + j} \right) \\ \cup P_{q_{(i-1)\cdot r+1}^{\mathsf{left}} \to q_{i\cdot r+1}^{\mathsf{left}} \to q_{(i+1)\cdot r}^{\mathsf{left}}, l^{\uparrow}} \end{split}$$

Also, for every even $i \in [r-1]$, we define L_i^{\downarrow} to be the graph

$$\bigcup_{j \in [r]} \left(P_{q_{(i-1)\cdot r+j}^{\mathsf{right}}, l^{\downarrow} \to l^{\downarrow} - j} \cup P_{q_{(i-1)\cdot r+j}^{\mathsf{right}} \to q_{(i+1)\cdot r-j+1}^{\mathsf{right}}, l^{\downarrow} - j} \cup P_{q_{(i+1)\cdot r-j+1}^{\mathsf{right}}, l^{\downarrow} \to l^{\downarrow} - j} \right) \\ \cup P_{q_{(i-1)\cdot r+1}^{\mathsf{right}} \to q_{i\cdot r}^{\mathsf{right}}, l^{\downarrow}} \cup P_{q_{i\cdot r+1}^{\mathsf{right}} \to q_{(i+1)\cdot r}^{\mathsf{right}}, l^{\downarrow}} \cdot$$

Then, we consider the graph R^{\star}

$$\bigcup_{j \in [r^2]} T_j^{\star} \cup \bigcup_{\text{odd } i \in [r-1]} L_i^{\uparrow} \cup \bigcup_{\text{even } i \in [r-1]} L_i^{\downarrow}$$

See Figure 9 for an illustration of the above graphs.



Figure 9: Visualization of the graph R^* . Notice that the trees T_4^*, T_5^* , and T_6^* (depicted in orange, blue, and green, respectively) intersect both L_1^{\uparrow} and L_2^{\downarrow} .

We now consider the graph \tilde{R} obtained from R^{\star} if for every $i \in [r^2]$ we contract all edges of T_i^{\star} and then we contract each path of $\bigcup_{\text{odd } i \in [r-1]} L_i^{\uparrow} \cup \bigcup_{\text{even } i \in [r-1]} L_i^{\downarrow}$ to an edge. We now prove the following:

Claim: \tilde{R} is an r-grid.

Proof of the claim: For every odd (resp. even) $i \in [r]$ and every $j \in [r]$, let $w_{i,j}$ be the vertex obtained after contracting the edges of $T^*_{(i-1)\cdot r+j}$ (resp. $T^*_{i\cdot r-j+1}$) and keep in mind that if i is odd (resp. even), then the model of $w_{i,j}$ in H contains $s_{(i-1)\cdot r+j}$ (resp. $t_{i\cdot r-j+1}$). We assume that $V(\tilde{R}) = \bigcup_{i,j \in [r]} \{w_{i,j}\}$ and we argue that, for every $i \in [r]$ and every $j \in [r]$, $w_{i,j}$ is adjacent, in \tilde{R} , to $w_{i,j-1}$ (if j > 1), to $w_{i,j+1}$ (if j < r), to $w_{i-1,j}$ (if i > 1), and to $w_{i+1,j}$ (if i < r). This implies that \tilde{R} is an r-grid. We first show that for every $i \in [r]$ and every $j \in [r]$, $w_{i,j}$ is adjacent, in \tilde{R} , to $w_{i,j-1}$, if j > 1, and to $w_{i,j+1}$, if j < r. For this, observe that if i is even (resp. odd) then the vertex $s_{(i-1)\cdot r+j}$ (resp. $t_{i\cdot r-j+1}$) is connected through L_i^{\uparrow} (resp. L_i^{\downarrow}) with the vertex $s_{(i-1)\cdot r+j+1}$ (resp. $t_{i\cdot r-j+2}$), if j < r, and the vertex $s_{(i-1)\cdot r+j-1}$ (resp. $t_{i\cdot r-j+1}$), we have that $w_{i,j}$ is adjacent, in \tilde{R} , to $w_{i,j-1}$ (if j > 1) and to $w_{i,j+1}$ (if j < r). Also, notice that, if i is even, the vertex $s_{(i-1)\cdot r+j-1}$ (if j > 1) and to $w_{i,j+1}$ (if j < r). Also, notice that, if i is even, the vertex $s_{(i-1)\cdot r+j}$ is connected through L_i^{\uparrow} to the vertex $s_{(i+1)\cdot r-j+1}$, that is a vertex in the model of $w_{i+1,j}$ in H. The claim follows.

By the claim above, \hat{R} is an *r*-grid. If we further contract every edge that is adjacent to a vertex of $V(H) \setminus V(\tilde{R})$, we obtain a partially triangulated *r*-grid *R* as the desired one.

5.2 Finding a complete apex grid

Central grids. Let $k, r \in \mathbb{N}_{\geq 2}$. We define the *perimeter* of a $(k \times r)$ -grid to be the unique cycle of the grid of length at least three that does not contain vertices of degree four.

^	<mark>- </mark>	<mark></mark>	<mark>- </mark>		<mark> </mark>	 1
ہ ے		–	-	-		┝─┥
						Π
		\Box	\Box			Π
		\Box	\Box			

Figure 10: A 9-grid and its central 5-grid.

Let $r \in \mathbb{N}_{\geq 2}$ and H be an r-grid. Given an $i \in \lceil \frac{r}{2} \rceil$, we define the *i*-th layer of H recursively as follows. The first layer of H is its perimeter, while, if $i \geq 2$, the *i*-th layer of H is the (i-1)-th layer of the grid created if we remove from H its perimeter. Given two odd integers $q, r \in \mathbb{N}_{\geq 3}$ such that $q \leq r$ and an r-grid H, we define the *central q-grid* of H to be the graph obtained from H if we remove from H its $\frac{r-q}{2}$ first layers. See Figure 10 for an illustration of the notions defined above. Given a partially triangulated r-grid H, we call *central q-grid* of H the subgraph of H induced by the vertices of the central q-grid of the underlying grid of H.

Lemma 30. There exist three functions $f_{21}, f_{22} : \mathbb{N}^2 \to \mathbb{N}$, and $f_{23} : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{N}$ such that if $r, a \in \mathbb{N}$, H is a partially triangulated h-grid, where $h \geq f_{21}(r, a) + 2 \cdot f_{23}(r)$, and $S = \{S_1, \ldots, S_a\}$ is a collection of a subsets of vertices in the central $f_{21}(r, a)$ -grid of H such that for every $i \in [a], |S_i| \geq f_{22}(r, a)$, then H contains as a contraction a partially triangulated r-grid R such that the model of each vertex of R in H intersects every $S_i, i \in [a]$. Moreover, $f_{21}(r, a) = \mathcal{O}(r^4 \cdot 2^a), f_{22}(r, a) = \mathcal{O}(r^6 \cdot 2^a)$, and $f_{23}(r) = \mathcal{O}(r^2)$.

Proof. Let f_{20}, f_{19} be the functions of Lemma 29. We set $\ell := \max\{2r^2, f_{20}(r)\} = f_{20}(r)$ and $n = \max\{f_{19}(r, a, \ell), 2^{a-1} \cdot r^2 \cdot a \cdot (\ell+1)\}$. We also set

$$b := \ell \cdot (a+1) + 2, \qquad z := \lceil \sqrt{n} \rceil, \qquad f_{21}(r,a) := b \cdot z$$

$$f_{22}(r,a) := 2^{a-1} \cdot r^2 \cdot b^2, \text{ and} \qquad f_{23}(r) := \ell.$$

We begin by arguing that the following claim holds:

Claim 1: H contains a partially triangulated $(\ell \times n)$ -grid R' as a contraction and there is a collection $\mathcal{V} = \{V_1, \ldots, V_a\}$ of subsets of the vertices of the middle horizontal path of R', where

- for every $i \in [a]$, the model of each vertex $v \in V_i$ in H intersects S_i ,
- for every $i \in [a], |V_i| = 2^{a-1} \cdot r^2$, and
- for every distinct $u, v \in \bigcup \mathcal{V}$, $\operatorname{dist}_{R'}(u, v) > \ell$.

Proof of Claim 1: Let \check{H} be the central $f_{21}(r, a)$ -grid of H and keep in mind that $f_{21}(r, a) = b \cdot z$. Also, let $\mathcal{P} = \{P_1, \ldots, P_{f_{21}(r,a)}\}$ be the set of the vertical paths of \check{H} , where P_i is the *i*-th vertical path of \check{H} . For every $j \in [b]$, let $\mathcal{P}_j = \bigcup_{i \in [z]} P_{j+b(i-1)}$. For every $i \in [a]$, let $x_i := \arg \max_{j \in [b]} \{|V(\mathcal{P}_j) \cap S_i|\}$. Intuitively, we partition \mathcal{P} into b sets \mathcal{P}_j , $j \in [b]$, each one consisting of the j-th, (j + b)-th, \ldots , $(j + (z - 1) \cdot b)$ -th vertical path of \check{H} , and x_i is defined as the index j maximizing the size of the intersection of $V(\mathcal{P}_j)$ with S_i . Observe that, since $|S_i| \geq f_{22}(r, a)$, by the pigeonhole principle it follows that $|V(\mathcal{P}_{x_i}) \cap S_i| \geq f_{22}(r, a)/b$.

Now, let $\mathcal{L} = \{L_1, \ldots, L_{f_{21}(r,a)}\}$ be the set of the horizontal paths of \check{H} , where L_i is the *i*-th horizontal path of \check{H} . For every $j \in [b]$, let $\mathcal{L}_j = \bigcup_{i \in [z]} L_{j+b(i-1)}$. For every $i \in [a]$, let $y_i := \arg \max_{j \in [b]} \{|V(\mathcal{L}_j) \cap V(\mathcal{P}_{x_i}) \cap S_i|\}$. Intuitively, we partition \mathcal{L} into *b* sets \mathcal{L}_j , $j \in [b]$, each one consisting of the *j*-th, (j+b)-th, \ldots , $(j+(z-1)\cdot b)$ -th horizontal path of \check{H} , and y_i is defined as the index *j* maximizing the size of the intersection of $V(\mathcal{L}_j)$ with $V(\mathcal{P}_{x_i}) \cap S_i$. Observe that, since $|V(\mathcal{P}_{x_i}) \cap S_i| \geq f_{22}(r,a)/b$, again by the pigeonhole principle, $|V(\mathcal{L}_{y_i}) \cap V(\mathcal{P}_{x_i}) \cap S_i| \geq f_{22}(r,a)/b^2$. For every $i \in [a]$, let $Q_i := V(\mathcal{P}_{x_i}) \cap V(\mathcal{L}_{y_i})$. See Figure 11 for an illustration of the above. For further intuition, observe that for every $i \in [a]$, Q_i is a set of z^2 vertices in \check{H} and for every $u, v \in Q_i$ with $u \neq v$, it holds that $\operatorname{dist}_{\check{H}}(u,v) \geq b$. Notice that since $b = \ell \cdot (a+1) + 2$, there is a set of ℓ consecutive integers in [2, b-1] that "avoid" every x_i , $i \in [a]$, i.e., there is a $t \in [2, b-\ell]$ such that for every $i \in [a]$, $y_i \notin [t', t' + \ell - 1]$. Let $\bar{\mathcal{P}} := \bigcup_{i \in [t, t+\ell-1]} \mathcal{L}_i$. Intuitively, $\bar{\mathcal{P}}$ (resp. $\bar{\mathcal{L}}$) is the union of *z* sets of ℓ consecutive vertical (resp. horizontal) paths of \check{H} whose indices "avoid" x_i (resp. y_i) for every $i \in [a]$. In Figure 11, $\bar{\mathcal{P}}$ (resp. $\bar{\mathcal{L}}$) is the set of the vertical (resp. horizontal) paths of \check{H} that are between yellow (resp. pink) regions.



Figure 11: Illustration of a grid H, the set $\mathcal{P}_{x_i} \cup \mathcal{L}_{y_i}$ (depicted in blue), and the set $\mathcal{P}_{x_{i'}} \cup \mathcal{L}_{y_{i'}}$ (depicted in green), with $i \neq i'$. The grid \check{H} is the subgrid of H obtained by removing the two first layers of H. The set Q_i consists of the blue vertices that are adjacent to four blue vertices. Yellow and pink regions contain the paths of $\hat{\mathcal{P}}$ and $\hat{\mathcal{L}}$, whose edges are contracted in order to obtain the grid H'.

We denote by $\hat{\mathcal{P}}$ (resp. $\hat{\mathcal{L}}$) the set of the vertical (resp. horizontal) paths of H that contain the paths in $\mathcal{P} \setminus \bar{\mathcal{P}}$ (resp. $\mathcal{L} \setminus \bar{\mathcal{L}}$) as subpaths. In Figure 11, $\hat{\mathcal{P}}$ (resp. $\hat{\mathcal{L}}$) is the set of the vertical (resp. horizontal) paths of H that are drawn inside yellow (resp. pink) regions. Let H' be the graph obtained from H after contracting every edge of a horizontal (resp. vertical) path of Hwhose endpoints are in $\hat{\mathcal{P}}$ (resp. $\hat{\mathcal{L}}$). In Figure 11, the graph H' is obtained if we contract every "horizontal" edge inside a yellow region and every "vertical" edge inside a pink region. Therefore, H' is a contraction of H and the fact that H is an h-grid, with $h \geq b \cdot z + 2\ell$, implies that H' is a q-grid, with $q \geq (\ell + 1) \cdot z + 2\ell + 1$. To get some intuition on this, observe that, in Figure 11, the contraction of the "horizontal" (resp. "vertical") edges inside (z + 1)-many yellow (resp. pink) regions results into (z + 1)-many vertical (resp. horizontal) paths of H', while the rest of vertical or horizontal paths of H, which are at least $\ell \cdot z + 2\ell$ many, remain intact after these contractions.

We call a vertex of H' heavy if its model in H is a subset of $V(\bigcup \hat{\mathcal{P}}) \cap V(\bigcup \hat{\mathcal{L}})$. Notice that the model of each heavy vertex of H' contains exactly one vertex of each $Q_i, i \in [a]$. Also, the distance in H' between every two heavy vertices of H' is more than ℓ in H', since every path between heavy vertices contains at least ℓ vertices that are not heavy. For every $i \in [a]$, we set \tilde{V}_i to be the set of heavy vertices of H' whose model in H intersects S_i and observe that for every $i \in [a]$, since $|Q_i \cap S_i| \geq 2^{a-1} \cdot r^2$, it follows that $|\tilde{V}_i| \geq 2^{a-1} \cdot r^2$. For every $i \in [a]$, we set V_i to be a set containing exactly $2^{a-1} \cdot r^2$ elements of \tilde{V}_i . Let $\mathcal{V} := \{V_1, \ldots, V_a\}$ and observe that for every $u, v \in \bigcup \mathcal{V}$, where $u \neq v$, it holds that $\operatorname{dist}_{H'}(u, v) > \ell$.

To conclude the proof of Claim 1, observe that since H' is a q-grid, with $q \ge (\ell + 1) \cdot z + 2\ell + 1$ and $z = \lceil \sqrt{n} \rceil$, it follows that R' is a contraction of H' (see Figure 12) and \mathcal{V} is a collection of subsets of vertices of the middle horizontal path of R' satisfying the claimed conditions. Here, n is asked to be at least $2^{a-1} \cdot r^2 \cdot a \cdot (\ell + 1)$ in order to allow the middle horizontal path of R' to host the $(2^{a-1} \cdot r^2, a, \ell)$ -scattered set \mathcal{V} . Claim 1 follows.



Figure 12: Illustration of the grid H' and how R' "fits" in H'. The red vertices are the heavy vertices of H' and the black line represents the middle horizontal path of R'.

Following Claim 1, let \mathcal{V} be a collection of vertex sets satisfying the properties above. It is easy to see that the sets in \mathcal{V} are not necessarily disjoint. For each vertex $v \in \mathbf{U}\mathcal{V}$, we define the *trace* of v in \mathcal{S} to be the set $I_v := \{i \in [a] \mid \text{the model of } v \text{ in } H \text{ intersects } S_i\}$. We say that a set $U \subseteq \mathbf{U}\mathcal{V}$ is *full with respect to* \mathcal{S} if $\bigcup_{v \in U} I_v = [a]$. We now argue that the following claim holds.

Claim 2: There is some $y \in [a]$ and a collection $\mathcal{C} = \{C_1, \dots, C_y\}$ of y pairwise disjoint subsets of $\bigcup \mathcal{V}$, each of cardinality r^2 , such that if we pick any vertex from every set C_j then the resulting set is full with respect to \mathcal{S} .

Proof of Claim 2: Notice that each V_i can be partitioned into a collection \mathcal{V}_i of 2^{a-1} subsets such that every two vertices are in the same subset if and only if they have the same trace. For every $i \in [a]$, we set $C_i := \arg \max_{V \in \mathcal{V}_i} \{|V|\}$ and observe that there is a superset of $\{i\}$ that is the trace of all vertices in C_i . Since $|V_i| = 2^{a-1} \cdot r^2$, it follows that $|C_i| \ge r^2$. Moreover, we can assume that every C_i contains exactly r^2 vertices (by removing extra vertices). Since the trace of the vertices of every C_i contains i, if we pick a vertex from every C_i then the resulting set is full with respect to \mathcal{S} . Notice that, by the definition of the sets $C_i, i \in [a]$, for every $i, j \in [a]$, either $C_i \cap C_j = \emptyset$ or $C_i = C_j$. Therefore, we can obtain a collection $\mathcal{C} = \{C_i \mid i \in [a] \text{ and } \forall j \in [a] \setminus \{i\}, C_i \cap C_j = \emptyset\}$ as the desired one. Claim 2 follows.

To conclude the proof, consider the graph R' from Claim 1 and the collection C from Claim 2. Following Claims 1 and 2, C is a collection of subsets of vertices of the middle horizontal path of R' that is also (r^2, y, ℓ) -scattered in the middle horizontal path of R'. The lemma now follows by applying Lemma 29.

Given a graph G and a set $A \subseteq V(G)$, we say that a graph H is an A-fixed contraction (resp. A-fixed minor) of G if H can be obtained from G (resp. a subgraph G' of G where $A \subseteq V(G')$) after contracting edges without endpoints in A. A graph H is an A-apex partially triangulated r-grid if it can be obtained by an partially triangulated r-grid Γ after adding a set A of new vertices and some edges between the vertices of A and $V(\Gamma)$. A complete A-apex partially triangulated r-grid

is a graph obtained by an A-apex partially triangulated r-grid by adding every edge between the vertices of A and the vertices of the grid.

Lemma 31. There exist three functions $f_{21}, f_{22} : \mathbb{N}^2 \to \mathbb{N}$, and $f_{23} : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{N}$ such that if $r, a \in \mathbb{N}$, H is an A-apex partially triangulated h-grid, where A is a subset of V(H) of size a and $h \geq f_{21}(r, a) + 2 \cdot f_{23}(r)$, and each vertex $v \in A$ has at least $f_{22}(r, a)$ neighbors in the central $f_{21}(r, a)$ grid of $H \setminus A$, then H contains as an A-fixed contraction a complete A-apex partially triangulated r-grid. Moreover, $f_{21}(r, a) = \mathcal{O}(r^4 \cdot 2^a), f_{22}(r, a) = \mathcal{O}(r^6 \cdot 2^a), and f_{23}(r) = \mathcal{O}(r^2).$

Notice that by we can derive Lemma 31 from Lemma 30 by applying the latter for $H := H \setminus A$ and $S_i, i \in [a]$ to be the set of neighbors of $v_i \in A$ in the central $f_{21}(r, a)$ -grid of $H \setminus A$.

5.3 The proof

In this subsection we present some additional results that will allow us to prove Lemma 13, and we conclude with its proof.

The following easy observation intuitively states that every planar graph H is a minor of a big enough grid, where the relationship between the size of the grid and |V(H)| is linear (see e.g., [78]).

Proposition 32. There exists a function $f_{24} : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{N}$ such that every planar graph on n vertices is a minor of the $f_{24}(n)$ -grid. Moreover, $f_{24}(n) = \mathcal{O}(n)$.

The next result intuitively states that given a graph G and a set $A \subseteq V(G)$, a "big enough" (in terms of $a_{\mathcal{F}}, s_{\mathcal{F}}$, and k) complete A-apex partially triangulated grid of G is a structure that "forces" every set $S \subseteq V(G)$ of size at most k such that $G \setminus S \in \operatorname{excl}(\mathcal{F})$ to intersect A.

Lemma 33. There exists a function $f_{25} : \mathbb{N}^3 \to \mathbb{N}$ such that if \mathcal{F} is a finite family of graphs, $k \in \mathbb{N}$, and G is a graph that contains a complete A-apex partially triangulated $f_{25}(a_{\mathcal{F}}, s_{\mathcal{F}}, k)$ -grid H as an A-fixed minor for some $A \subseteq V(G)$ with $|A| = a_{\mathcal{F}}$, then for every set $S \subseteq V(G)$ that intersects the models of at most k vertices of H and such that $G \setminus S \in \text{excl}(\mathcal{F})$, it holds that $S \cap A \neq \emptyset$. Moreover $f_{25}(a_{\mathcal{F}}, s_{\mathcal{F}}, k) = \mathcal{O}(\sqrt{(k + a_{\mathcal{F}}^2 + 1) \cdot s_{\mathcal{F}}})$.

Proof. For simplicity, we set $s = s_{\mathcal{F}}$ and $a = a_{\mathcal{F}}$. Let G be a graph, $m = f_{24}(s-a)$, where f_{24} is the function of Proposition 32, and $r = \lceil \sqrt{(k+a^2+1) \cdot m} \rceil$. We set $f_{25}(a,s,k) = r$ and we notice that since $m = f_{24}(s-a) = \mathcal{O}(s)$, it holds that $f_{25}(a,s,k) = \mathcal{O}(\sqrt{(k+a^2+1) \cdot s})$.

Observe that since $r = \lceil \sqrt{(k + a^2 + 1) \cdot m} \rceil$, $V(H \setminus A)$ can be partitioned into $(k + a^2 + 1)$ vertex sets V_1, \ldots, V_{k+a^2+1} such that, for every $i \in [k + a^2 + 1]$, the graph $H[V_i]$ is a partially triangulated *m*-grid. Let $\mathcal{H} = \{H[V_i \cup A] \mid i \in [k + a^2 + 1]\}$ and notice that every $R \in \mathcal{H}$ is a complete *A*-apex partially triangulated *m*-grid. Our aim is to prove that if *S* is a subset of V(G) that intersects the models of at most *k* vertices of *H* and such that $G \setminus S \in \operatorname{excl}(\mathcal{F})$, then $S \cap A \neq \emptyset$. Suppose towards a contradiction that $S \cap A = \emptyset$. Since *S* intersects the models of at most *k* vertices of *H* and $|\mathcal{H}| = k + a^2 + 1$, there is a collection $\mathcal{H}' \subseteq \mathcal{H}$ of size $a^2 + 1$ such that for every $R \in \mathcal{H}'$ and every $v \in V(R)$, *S* does not intersect the model of *v* in *G*. This implies that $\bigcup \mathcal{H}' \preceq_m G \setminus S$. Let *L* be a graph in \mathcal{F} whose apex number is *a*. We arrive to a contradiction by proving that $L \preceq_m \bigcup \mathcal{H}'$. To see why $L \preceq_m \bigcup \mathcal{H}'$, fix a graph $H' \in \mathcal{H}'$ and observe that, since $m = f_{24}(s-a)$, Proposition 32 implies that every planar graph on s - a vertices is a minor of $H' \setminus A$ and every graph on *a* vertices is a minor of $\bigcup(\mathcal{H}' \setminus \{H'\})$. The latter is a consequence of the fact that $|\mathcal{H}' \setminus \{H'\}| = a^2$ and every $R \in \mathcal{H}' \setminus \{H'\}$ is a complete A-apex *m*-grid; thus, for each pair of vertices in A, we can find a path connecting them through some H''.

We are now ready to prove Lemma 13.

Proof of Lemma 13. For simplicity, we set $a = a_{\mathcal{F}}$ and $s = s_{\mathcal{F}}$. We set

$$r := f_{25}(a, s, k) = \mathcal{O}((a + \sqrt{k}) \cdot \sqrt{s}), \qquad f_8(a, s, k) := f_{21}(r, a) + 2 \cdot f_{23}(r) + 2$$

$$f_9(a, s, k) := f_{22}(r, a), \text{ and} \qquad \qquad f_{10}(a, s, k) := f_{23}(r).$$

Notice that $f_8(a, s, k) = \mathcal{O}(2^a \cdot s^{5/2} \cdot k^{5/2}), f_9(a, s, k) = \mathcal{O}(2^a \cdot s^3 \cdot k^3), \text{ and } f_{10}(a, s, k) = \mathcal{O}((a^2 + k) \cdot s).$ Let (W, \mathfrak{R}) be a flatness pair of $G \setminus A$ of height h, where h is an odd integer with $h \ge f_8(a, s, k),$ and let $\tilde{\mathcal{Q}}$ be a (W, \mathfrak{R}) -canonical partition of $G \setminus A$, such that if A' is the set of vertices of A that are adjacent in G to at least $f_9(a, s, k) f_{10}(a, s, k)$ -internal bags of $\tilde{\mathcal{Q}}$, then $|A'| \ge a$.

We contract every bag in \hat{Q} to a vertex. Since (W, \mathfrak{R}) is a flatness pair, this results into a planar graph that is a partially triangulated (h-2)-grid $\bar{\Gamma}$ (whose vertices correspond to the internal bags of \tilde{Q}) together with an extra vertex u_{ext} (which corresponds to the external bag of \tilde{Q}) that is adjacent to all the vertices in the perimeter of $\bar{\Gamma}$. We contract an edge between u_{ext} and a vertex in the perimeter of $\bar{\Gamma}$ and we denote by Γ the obtained partially triangulated (h-2)-grid. Notice that Γ is an A-apex partially triangulated (h-2)-grid that is an A-fixed contraction of G. Moreover, observe that if a vertex $v \in A$ is adjacent, in G, to an $f_{10}(a, s, k)$ -internal bag of \tilde{Q} , then, since $f_{10}(a, s, k) = f_{23}(r)$ and $h-2 \geq f_{21}(r, a) + 2 \cdot f_{23}(r)$, it is also adjacent to a vertex in the central $f_{21}(r, a)$ -grid of $\Gamma \setminus A$. Thus, each vertex in A' has at least $f_9(a, s, k)$ neighbors in the central $f_{21}(r, a)$ -grid of $\Gamma \setminus A$. We remove extra vertices from A' until |A'| = a, and we set $\Gamma' = \Gamma \setminus (A \setminus A')$. By Lemma 31 applied to Γ' and A', Γ' contains a complete A'-apex partially triangulated r-grid Ras an A'-fixed contraction.

Observe that R is also an A'-fixed minor of G. Since $r = f_{25}(a, s, k)$, Lemma 33 implies that for every set $S \subseteq V(G)$ that intersects at most k internal bags of every (W, \mathfrak{R}) -canonical partition of $G \setminus A$, it holds that $S \cap A' \neq \emptyset$.

6 Concluding remarks

In this paper we prove that, for every minor-closed graph class \mathcal{G} , there is a 4-fold exponential, in k, bound on the order of the minor obstructions for the set of all graphs that are k-apices of \mathcal{G} , namely $\mathbf{obs}(\mathcal{A}_k(\mathcal{G}))$. Improving this bound is an open challenge. We believe that any such attempt should radically overcome the current "treewidth-based" state of the art on bounding obstructions, dating back to the classic ideas of [1,3,14,17,27,31-34,59-61,72,74,87]. Note that the results of Dinneen [22] give an exponential lower bound on the size of the set $\mathbf{obs}(\mathcal{A}_k(\mathcal{G}))$. This lower bound on the size of the obstruction set readily gives a polynomial lower bound on the order of the graphs in $\mathbf{obs}(\mathcal{A}_k(\mathcal{G}))$.

In the next paper of this series we deal with the algorithmic complexity of recognizing k-apices of an arbitrary minor-closed graph class \mathcal{G} . Namely, in [83] (whose conference version is [81]) we construct a $2^{\mathsf{poly}(k)} \cdot n^3$ -time algorithm for this problem, which can be improved to one running in $2^{\mathsf{poly}(k)} \cdot n^2$ -time when \mathcal{G} excludes some apex graph as a minor, where $\mathsf{poly}(k)$ is a polynomial whose degree depends on the order of the obstructions for \mathcal{G} . These algorithms are strongly based on the combinatorial results of Subsection 3.1, Subsection 3.2, and Section 5.

Acknowledgements. We are all thankful to Archontia C. Giannopoulou for long discussions on topics of this paper. The third author is especially thankful to Prof. Michael Fellows for all the inspiration and knowledge that he generously offered. We would also like to thank the anonymous reviewers for their valuable comments that improved the presentation of the paper.

References

- Karl R. Abrahamson and Michael R. Fellows. Finite automata, bounded treewidth and wellquasiordering. In *Graph Structure Theory*, volume 147 of *Contemporary Mathematics*, pages 539–564. American Mathematical Society, 1993. doi:10.1090/conm/147/01199. 3, 40
- [2] Isolde Adler. Open problems related to computing obstruction sets. Manuscript, September 2008. 4
- [3] Isolde Adler, Martin Grohe, and Stephan Kreutzer. Computing excluded minors. In Proc. of the 19th Annual ACM-SIAM Symposium on Discrete Algorithms (SODA), pages 641–650, 2008. doi:10.5555/1347082.1347153. 3, 4, 6, 40
- [4] Dan Archdeacon. A Kuratowski theorem for the projective plane. Journal of Graph Theory, 5:243-246, 10 2006. doi:10.1002/jgt.3190050305. 3
- [5] Stefan Arnborg, Andrzej Proskurowski, and Derek G. Corneil. Forbidden minors characterization of partial 3-trees. *Discrete Mathematics*, 80(1):1–19, 1990. doi:10.1016/0012-365X(90) 90292-P. 3
- [6] Stefan Arnborg, Andrzej Proskurowski, and Detlef Seese. Monadic second order logic, tree automata and forbidden minors. In Proc. of the 4th Workshop on Computer Science Logic (CSL), volume 533 of LNCS, pages 1–16. Springer, 1990. doi:10.1007/3-540-54487-9_49. 3
- [7] Julien Baste, Ignasi Sau, and Dimitrios M. Thilikos. Hitting minors on bounded treewidth graphs. IV. An optimal algorithm, 2019. arXiv:1907.04442. 20
- [8] Julien Baste, Ignasi Sau, and Dimitrios M. Thilikos. A complexity dichotomy for hitting connected minors on bounded treewidth graphs: the chair and the banner draw the boundary. In Proc. of the 31st Annual ACM-SIAM Symposium on Discrete Algorithms (SODA), pages 951–970, 2020. doi:10.1137/1.9781611975994.57. 7, 8, 15, 20, 25
- [9] Julien Baste, Ignasi Sau, and Dimitrios M. Thilikos. Hitting minors on bounded treewidth graphs. I. General upper bounds. SIAM Journal on Discrete Mathematics, 34(3):1623-1648, 2020. doi:10.1137/19M1287146. 8, 15

- [10] Patrick Bellenbaum and Reinhard Diestel. Two short proofs concerning treedecompositions. Combinatorics, Probability and Computing, 11(6):541-547, 2002. doi: 10.1017/S0963548302005369. 7, 27
- [11] Daniel Bienstock and Nathaniel Dean. On obstructions to small face covers in planar graphs. Journal of Combinatorial Theory, Series B, 55(2):163–189, 1992. doi:10.1016/0095-8956(92)90040-5.4
- [12] Daniel Bienstock and Michael A. Langston. Algorithmic implications of the graph minor theorem. In Network models, volume 7 of Handbooks in Operations Research Management Science, pages 481–502. North-Holland, Amsterdam, 1995. doi:10.1016/S0927-0507(05) 80125-2.3
- [13] Hans L. Bodlaender and Dimitrios M. Thilikos. Graphs with branchwidth at most three. Journal of Algorithms, 32(2):167–194, 1999. doi:10.1006/jagm.1999.1011. 3
- [14] Kevin Cattell, Michael J. Dinneen, Rodney G. Downey, Michael R. Fellows, and Michael A. Langston. On computing graph minor obstruction sets. *Theoretical Computer Science*, 233:107–127, 2000. doi:10.1016/S0304-3975(97)00300-9. 5, 6, 40
- [15] Dimitris Chatzidimitriou, Dimitrios M. Thilikos, and Dimitris Zoros. Sparse obstructions for minor-covering parameters. *Discrete Applied Mathematics*, 278:28–50, 2020. doi:10.1016/j. dam.2019.10.021. 4, 27, 28
- [16] Julia Chuzhoy. Improved Bounds for the Flat Wall Theorem. In Proc. of the 26th Annual ACM-SIAM Symposium on Discrete Algorithms (SODA), pages 256-275, 2015. doi:10.1137/1.9781611973730.20. 6, 14
- [17] Bruno Courcelle, Rodney G. Downey, and Michael R. Fellows. A note on the computability of graph minor obstruction sets for monadic second order ideals. *Journal of Universal Computer Science*, 3(11):1194–1198, 1997. doi:10.3217/jucs-003-11-1194. 3, 40
- [18] Marek Cygan, Fedor V. Fomin, Lukasz Kowalik, Daniel Lokshtanov, Dániel Marx, Marcin Pilipczuk, Michal Pilipczuk, and Saket Saurabh. *Parameterized Algorithms*. Springer, 2015. doi:10.1007/978-3-319-21275-3. 20
- [19] Reinhard Diestel. Graph Theory, volume 173. Springer-Verlag, 5th edition, 2017. doi:10. 1007/978-3-662-53622-3.
- [20] Öznur Yaşar Diner, Archontia C. Giannopoulou, Giannos Stamoulis, and Dimitrios M. Thilikos. Block elimination distance. *Graphs and Combinatorics*, 38(5):133, 2022. doi: 10.1007/s00373-022-02513-y. 4
- [21] Guoli Ding and Stan Dziobiak. Excluded-minor characterization of apex-outerplanar graphs. Graphs and Combinatorics, 32(2):583-627, Mar 2016. doi:10.1007/s00373-015-1611-9. 5
- [22] Michael J. Dinneen. Too many minor order obstructions (for parameterized lower ideals). Journal of Universal Computer Science, 3(11):1199–1206, 1997. doi:10.3217/jucs-003-11. 4, 40

- [23] Michael J. Dinneen, Kevin Cattell, and Michael R. Fellows. Forbidden minors to graphs with small feedback sets. *Discrete Mathematics*, 230(1-3):215-252, 2001. doi:10.1016/ S0012-365X(00)00083-2. 5
- [24] Michael J. Dinneen and Rongwei Lai. Properties of vertex cover obstructions. Discrete Mathematics, 307(21):2484–2500, 2007. doi:10.1016/j.disc.2007.01.003. 4
- [25] Michael J. Dinneen and Ralph Versteegen. Obstructions for the graphs of vertex cover seven. Technical Report CDMTCS-430, University of Auckland, 2012. URL: http://hdl.handle. net/2292/22193. 3, 5
- [26] Michael J. Dinneen and Liu Xiong. Minor-order obstructions for the graphs of vertex cover 6. Journal of Graph Theory, 41(3):163–178, 2002. doi:10.1002/jgt.10059. 3, 5
- [27] Rodney G. Downey and Michael R. Fellows. Parameterized computational feasibility. In Feasible mathematics, II, volume 13, pages 219–244. Birkhäuser Boston, 1995. doi:10.1007/ 978-1-4612-2566-9_7. 3, 40
- [28] Rodney G. Downey and Michael R. Fellows. Parameterized complexity. Monographs in Computer Science. Springer-Verlag, 1999. doi:10.1007/978-1-4612-0515-9. 6
- [29] Stan Dziobiak and Gioli Ding. Obstructions of apex classes of graphs. Unpublished results (see http://msdiscretemath.org/2013/dziobiak.pdf). 5
- [30] Joshua Erde. A unified treatment of linked and lean tree-decompositions. Journal of Combinatorial Theory, Series B, 130:114-143, 2018. doi:10.1016/j.jctb.2017.12.001. 7, 27
- [31] Michael R. Fellows and Bart M. P. Jansen. FPT is characterized by useful obstruction sets: Connecting algorithms, kernels, and quasi-orders. ACM Transactions on Computation Theory, 6(4):16:1–16:26, 2014. doi:10.1145/2635820. 4, 40
- [32] Michael R. Fellows and Michael A. Langston. Nonconstructive tools for proving polynomialtime decidability. *Journal of the ACM*, 35(3):727–739, 1988. doi:10.1145/44483.44491. 3, 4, 40
- [33] Michael R. Fellows and Michael A. Langston. An analogue of the myhill-nerode theorem and its use in computing finite-basis characterizations (extended abstract). In Proc. of the 30th Annual IEEE Symposium on Foundations of Computer Science (FOCS), pages 520–525. IEEE Computer Society, 1989. doi:10.1109/SFCS.1989.63528. 4, 40
- [34] Michael R. Fellows and Michael A. Langston. On search, decision, and the efficiency of polynomial-time algorithms. *Journal of Computer and System Sciences*, 49(3):769–779, 1994. doi:10.1016/S0022-0000(05)80079-0. 3, 4, 40
- [35] Samuel Fiorini, Tony Huynh, Gwenaël Joret, and Antonios Varvitsiotis. The excluded minors for isometric realizability in the plane. SIAM Journal on Discrete Mathematics, 31(1):438–453, 2017. doi:10.1137/16M1064775. 3

- [36] Fedor V. Fomin, Daniel Lokshtanov, Neeldhara Misra, and Saket Saurabh. Planar *F*-Deletion: Approximation, Kernelization and Optimal FPT Algorithms. In *Proc. of the 53rd Annual IEEE Symposium on Foundations of Computer Science (FOCS)*, pages 470–479, 2012. doi: 10.1109/F0CS.2012.62.4, 6
- [37] Fedor V. Fomin, Saket Saurabh, and Neeldhara Misra. Graph modification problems: A modern perspective. In Proc. of the 9th International Workshop on Frontiers in Algorithmics (FAW), volume 9130 of LNCS, pages 3–6. Springer, 2015. doi:10.1007/978-3-319-19647-3_1.4
- [38] Harvey Friedman, Neil Robertson, and Paul D. Seymour. The metamathematics of the graph minor theorem. In *Logic and combinatorics*, volume 65, pages 229–261. AMS, 1987. doi: 10.1090/conm/065/891251. 3
- [39] Andrei Gagarin, Wendy Myrvold, and John Chambers. The obstructions for toroidal graphs with no K_{3,3}'s. Discrete Mathematics, 309(11):3625-3631, 2009. doi:10.1016/j.disc.2007. 12.075. 4
- [40] Archontia C. Giannopoulou, O-joung Kwon, Jean-Florent Raymond, and Dimitrios M. Thilikos. Lean tree-cut decompositions: Obstructions and algorithms. In Proc. of the 36th International Symposium on Theoretical Aspects of Computer Science (STACS), volume 126 of LIPIcs, pages 32:1–32:14, 2019. doi:10.4230/LIPIcs.STACS.2019.32. 7
- [41] Archontia C. Giannopoulou, Michal Pilipczuk, Jean-Florent Raymond, Dimitrios M. Thilikos, and Marcin Wrochna. Linear kernels for edge deletion problems to immersion-closed graph classes. In Proc. of the 44th International Colloquium on Automata, Languages, and Programming (ICALP), volume 80 of LIPIcs, pages 57:1–57:15, 2017. doi:10.4230/LIPIcs.ICALP. 2017.57. 7
- [42] Archontia C. Giannopoulou, Michal Pilipczuk, Jean-Florent Raymond, Dimitrios M. Thilikos, and Marcin Wrochna. Cutwidth: Obstructions and algorithmic aspects. Algorithmica, 81(2):557–588, 2019. doi:10.1007/s00453-018-0424-7. 7, 28
- [43] Archontia C. Giannopoulou and Dimitrios M. Thilikos. Optimizing the graph minors weak structure theorem. SIAM Journal on Discrete Mathematics, 27(3):1209–1227, 2013. doi: 10.1137/110857027. 6
- [44] Jiong Guo, Falk Hüffner, and Rolf Niedermeier. A structural view on parameterizing problems: Distance from triviality. In Proc. of the 1st International Workshop on Parameterized and Exact Computation (IWPEC), volume 3162 of LNCS, pages 162–173, 2004. doi:10.1007/ 978-3-540-28639-4_15. 4
- [45] Arvind Gupta and Russell Impagliazzo. Bounding the size of planar intertwines. SIAM Journal on Discrete Mathematics, 10(3):337–358, 1997. doi:10.1137/S0895480192239931. 3, 4
- [46] Bart M. P. Jansen, Daniel Lokshtanov, and Saket Saurabh. A near-optimal planarization algorithm. In Proc. of the 25th Annual ACM-SIAM Symposium on Discrete Algorithms (SODA), pages 1802–1811. SIAM, 2014. doi:10.1137/1.9781611973402.130. 6

- [47] Adam S. Jobson and André E. Kézdy. All minor-minimal apex obstructions with connectivity two. 2018. arXiv:1808.05940. 4, 5
- [48] Mamadou Moustapha Kanté and O-joung Kwon. An upper bound on the size of obstructions for bounded linear rank-width. 2014. arXiv:1412.6201. 7
- [49] Mamadou Moustapha Kanté and O-joung Kwon. Linear rank-width of distance-hereditary graphs II. vertex-minor obstructions. *European Journal of Combinatorics*, 74:110–139, 2018. doi:10.1016/j.ejc.2018.07.009. 7
- [50] Ken-ichi Kawarabayashi. Planarity allowing few error vertices in linear time. In Proc. of the 50th Annual IEEE Symposium on Foundations of Computer Science (FOCS), pages 639–648, 2009. doi:10.1109/F0CS.2009.45. 6
- [51] Ken-ichi Kawarabayashi and Yusuke Kobayashi. Linear min-max relation between the treewidth of an *H*-minor-free graph and its largest grid minor. *Journal of Combinatorial Theory, Series B*, 141:165–180, 2020. doi:10.1016/j.jctb.2019.07.007. 23
- [52] Ken-ichi Kawarabayashi, Yusuke Kobayashi, and Bruce Reed. The disjoint paths problem in quadratic time. Journal of Combinatorial Theory, Series B, 2011. doi:10.1016/j.jctb. 2011.07.004. 3
- [53] Ken-ichi Kawarabayashi, Robin Thomas, and Paul Wollan. A new proof of the flat wall theorem. Journal of Combinatorial Theory, Series B, 129:204–238, 2018. doi:10.1016/j. jctb.2017.09.006. 6, 11, 12
- [54] Ken-ichi Kawarabayashi and Paul Wollan. A Shorter Proof of the Graph Minor Algorithm: The Unique Linkage Theorem. In Proc. of the 42nd ACM Symposium on Theory of Computing (STOC), pages 687–694, 2010. doi:10.1145/1806689.1806784. 5
- [55] Nancy G. Kinnersley and Michael A. Langston. Obstruction set isolation for the gate matrix layout problem. *Discrete Applied Mathematics*, 54(2):169–213, 1994. doi:10.1016/ 0166-218X(94)90021-3. 3
- [56] Tomasz Kociumaka and Marcin Pilipczuk. Deleting Vertices to Graphs of Bounded Genus. Algorithmica, 81(9):3655–3691, 2019. doi:10.1007/s00453-019-00592-7.
- [57] Athanassios Koutsonas, Dimitrios M. Thilikos, and Koichi Yamazaki. Outerplanar obstructions for matroid pathwidth. *Discrete Mathematics*, 315-316:95–101, 2014. doi:10.1016/j.disc. 2013.10.007. 4
- [58] Martin Krombholz and Michael Rathjen. Upper bounds on the graph minor theorem. 2019. arXiv:1907.00412. 3
- [59] Jens Lagergren. An upper bound on the size of an obstruction. In Graph Structure Theory, volume 147 of Contemporary Mathematics, pages 601–621. American Mathematical Society, 1991. doi:10.1090/conm/147/01202. 3, 7, 40

- [60] Jens Lagergren. Upper bounds on the size of obstructions and intertwines. Journal of Combinatorial Theory, Series B, 73:7-40, 1998. doi:10.1006/jctb.1997.1788. 3, 4, 7, 40
- [61] Jens Lagergren and Stefan Arnborg. Finding minimal forbidden minors using a finite congruence. In Proc. of the 18th International Colloquium on Automata, Languages and Programming (ICALP), volume 510 of LNCS, pages 532-543, 1991. doi:10.1007/3-540-54233-7_161. 3, 7, 8, 40
- [62] Alexandros Leivaditis, Alexandros Singh, Giannos Stamoulis, Dimitrios M. Thilikos, and Konstantinos Tsatsanis. Minor-obstructions for apex-pseudoforests. 2019. arXiv:1811.06761. 5
- [63] Alexandros Leivaditis, Alexandros Singh, Giannos Stamoulis, Dimitrios M. Thilikos, Konstantinos Tsatsanis, and Vasiliki Velona. Minor-obstructions for apex sub-unicyclic graphs. Discrete Applied Mathematics, 284:538–555, 2020. doi:10.1016/j.dam.2020.04.019. 3, 5
- [64] Max Lipton, Eoin Mackall, Thomas W. Mattman, Mike Pierce, Samantha Robinson, Jeremy Thomas, and Ilan Weinschelbaum. Six variations on a theme: almost planar graphs. *Involve*, 11(3):413-448, 2018. doi:10.2140/involve.2018.11.413. 4, 5
- [65] Dániel Marx and Ildikó Schlotter. Obtaining a planar graph by vertex deletion. Algorithmica, 62(3-4):807–822, 2012. doi:10.1007/s00453-010-9484-z. 6
- [66] Thomas W. Mattman. Forbidden minors: Finding the finite few. In A primer for undergraduate research, Foundations for Undergraduate Research in Mathematics, pages 85–97. Birkhäuser/Springer, Cham, 2017. doi:10.1007/978-3-319-66065-3. 4, 5
- [67] Thomas W. Mattman and Mike Pierce. The K_{n+5} and K_{3²,1ⁿ} families are obstructions to n-apex. In Knots, links, spatial graphs, and algebraic invariants, volume 689 of Contemporary Mathematics, pages 137–158. American Mathematical Society, 2017. doi:10.1090/conm/689. 4, 5
- [68] Bojan Mohar and Petr Škoda. Obstructions of connectivity two for embedding graphs into the torus. Canadian Journal of Mathematics, 66(6):1327–1357, 2012. doi:10.4153/ CJM-2014-025-x. 4
- [69] Naomi Nishimura, Prabhakar Ragde, and Dimitrios M. Thilikos. Parameterized counting algorithms for general graph covering problems. In Proc. of the 9th International Workshop on Algorithms and Data Structures (WADS), pages 99–109, 2005. doi:10.1007/11534273_10.
 4
- [70] Mike Pierce. Searching for and classifying the finite set of minor-minimal non-apex graphs. PhD thesis, Honour's thesis, California State University, Chico, 2014. URL: http://tmattman.yourweb.csuchico.edu. 4
- [71] Siddharthan Ramachandramurthi. The structure and number of obstructions to treewidth. SIAM Journal on Discrete Mathematics, 10(1):146–157, 1997. doi:10.1137/ S0895480195280010. 4

- [72] Neil Robertson and Paul D. Seymour. Graph Minors. V. Excluding a planar graph. Journal of Combinatorial Theory, Series B, 41(2):92–114, 1986. doi:10.1016/0095-8956(86)90030-4.
 5, 7, 27, 28, 40
- [73] Neil Robertson and Paul D. Seymour. Excluding a graph with one crossing. In *Graph structure theory*, volume 147 of *Contemporary Mathematics*, pages 669–675. American Mathematical Society, 1993. doi:10.1090/conm/147. 5
- [74] Neil Robertson and Paul D. Seymour. Graph Minors. XIII. The Disjoint Paths Problem. Journal of Combinatorial Theory, Series B, 63(1):65-110, 1995. doi:10.1006/jctb.1995.
 1006. 6, 11, 12, 15, 20, 40
- [75] Neil Robertson and Paul D. Seymour. Graph Minors. XX. Wagner's conjecture. Journal of Combinatorial Theory, Series B, 92(2):325–357, 2004. doi:10.1016/j.jctb.2004.08.001. 3
- [76] Neil Robertson and Paul D. Seymour. Graph Minors. XXI. Graphs with unique linkages. Journal of Combinatorial Theory, Series B, 99(3):583-616, 2009. doi:10.1016/j.jctb.2008. 08.003. 5
- [77] Neil Robertson and Paul D. Seymour. Graph Minors. XXII. Irrelevant vertices in linkage problems. Journal of Combinatorial Theory, Series B, 102(2):530-563, 2012. doi:10.1016/ j.jctb.2007.12.007. 5
- [78] Neil Robertson, Paul D. Seymour, and Robin Thomas. Quickly excluding a planar graph. Journal of Combinatorial Theory, Series B, 62(2):323-348, 1994. doi:10.1006/jctb.1994. 1073. 39
- [79] Neil Robertson, Paul D. Seymour, and Robin Thomas. Sachs' linkless embedding conjecture. Journal of Combinatorial Theory, Series B, 64(2):185-227, 1995. doi:10.1006/jctb.1995.
 1032. 3
- [80] Juanjo Rué, Konstantinos S. Stavropoulos, and Dimitrios M. Thilikos. Outerplanar obstructions for a feedback vertex set. *European Journal of Combinatorics*, 33(5):948–968, 2012. doi:10.1016/j.ejc.2011.09.018. 4
- [81] Ignasi Sau, Giannos Stamoulis, and Dimitrios M. Thilikos. An FPT-Algorithm for Recognizing k-Apices of Minor-Closed Graph Classes. In Proc. of the 47th International Colloquium on Automata, Languages, and Programming (ICALP), volume 168 of LIPIcs, pages 95:1–95:20, 2020. doi:10.4230/LIPIcs.ICALP.2020.95. 6, 40
- [82] Ignasi Sau, Giannos Stamoulis, and Dimitrios M. Thilikos. A more accurate view of the Flat Wall Theorem. 2021. arXiv:2102.06463. 6, 7, 8, 11, 12, 13, 14, 16, 17
- [83] Ignasi Sau, Giannos Stamoulis, and Dimitrios M. Thilikos. k-apices of minor-closed graph classes. II. Parameterized algorithms. ACM Transactions on Algorithms, 18(3), 2022. doi: 10.1145/3519028. 6, 19, 20, 40
- [84] Paul D. Seymour. A bound on the excluded minors for a surface. Manuscript, March 1994. URL: https://web.math.princeton.edu/~pds/papers/surfacebound/bound.pdf. 4

- [85] Dimitrios M. Thilikos. Algorithms and obstructions for linear-width and related search parameters. Discrete Applied Mathematics, 105(1):239-271, 2000. doi:10.1016/S0166-218X(00) 00175-X. 3
- [86] Dimitrios M. Thilikos. Graph minors and parameterized algorithm design. In The Multivariate Algorithmic Revolution and Beyond - Essays Dedicated to Michael R. Fellows on the Occasion of His 60th Birthday, volume 7370 of LNCS, pages 228–256. Springer, 2012. doi:10.1007/ 978-3-642-30891-8_13. 20
- [87] Robin Thomas. A Menger-like property of tree-width: The finite case. Journal of Combinatorial Theory, Series B, 48(1):67-76, 1990. doi:10.1016/0095-8956(90)90130-R. 7, 27, 28, 40
- [88] Hein van der Holst. On the "largeur d'arborescence". Journal of Graph Theory, 41(1):24–52, 2002. doi:10.1002/jgt.10046. 3
- [89] Klaus Wagner. Über eine eigenschaft der ebenen komplexe. Mathematische Annalen, 114:570– 590, 1937. doi:10.1007/BF01594196. 3
- [90] Yaming Yu. More Forbidden Minors for Wye-Delta-Wye Reducibility. Electronic Journal of Combinatorics, 13(1), 2006. doi:10.37236/1033. 4, 5
- [91] Dimitris Zoros. Obstructions and Algorithms for Graph Layout Problems. PhD thesis, National and Kapodistrian University of Athens, Department of Mathematics, July 2017. URL: http://users.uoa.gr/~dzoros/Files/thesis.pdf. 4